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CHAIR NISHIKI: . ..6.,Tare0... Will the Public Services Committee please come to order. I'm
going to ask in all fairness, if any of you would like to have a conversation, it is alright if
you go outside so that this meeting can run smoothly without any kind of interruptions. I
think it's real important that those that have come to testify today that they be heard, and
so if you want any conversation, the Chair would ask you that you go outside and let,
take that conversation outside. Thank you very much.
The Public Services Committee will please come to order. Let the record show, and
because it is Upcountry, I am going to allow your Councilmember Gladys Baisa, to make
the introductions. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Thank you very much, Chair, and welcome. Welcome to the
meeting of the Public Services Committee this evening. It's my pleasure to have all of
you with us this evening and on behalf of the County Council Committee, I'd like to
welcome all of you. And I'd like to introduce you to the Members of this Committee.
The voting Members, and please pay attention, voting Members of this Committee are
Chair Wayne Nishiki, who is our South Maui Councilperson, the Vice-Chair, voting
Member, Joe Pontanilla, from Kahului, and also a Member of this Committee who's here
with us this evening, voting Member, Sol Kaho' ohalahala, from Lanai, voting Member
Danny Mateo from Molokai, voting Member Bill Kauakea Medeiros from Hana/East
Maui, and also voting Member Mike Victorino from Wailuku. And the non-voting
Members of this Committee are myself, and I'm here and you know me, but also a
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Member, a non-voting Member of this Committee and excused this evening is Mike
Molina, who is the Makawao/Paia/Haiku Member. And a voting Member of this
Committee who is also excused this evening is Member Jo Anne Johnson. We welcome
you this evening. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much, Gladys. Let me introduce to you the members
representing the Administration: the Deputy Corporation Counsel, Jeffrey Ueoka, to my
right here, also, representing the Housing and Human Concerns, Jo-Ann Ridao, and from
the Planning Department, Kathleen Aoki, the Planning Director. Good evening. For the
members of my Staff, I have Scott Kaneshina to my left here, who is the Legislative
Analyst. He will be also the timer, and so he will give you an idea of when your time is
up and then, and then I ask you to promptly cut your testimony. Also, the Committee
Secretary, Clarita Balala. Thank you.
Any of you that have come in late wishing to testify, you can come to this side, pick up a
sign-in sheet with Clarita, sign your name, and if you've got any organization that you
represent please do that. Excuse me?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: There's somebody at the door. There's somebody at that door.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Oh, I'm sorry. There's someone in the back and her name is Kim
Willenbrink. Thank you. Let's get to the gist of this. Today, we have a public testimony
that will be taken shortly. Those wishing to testify again should sign up in that area.
Because 1 want to make sure everyone who signed up to provide testimony gets the same
amount of time, I will strictly enforce the three minute time limit. After that, in all
fairness, I will need to cut you off Testifiers are requested to state their name for the
record and to indicate who they are representing .

ITEM NO. 3(2): CHAPTER 20111, HAWAII REVISED STATUTES, AFFORDABLE
HOUSING PROJECTS (KULA RIDGE AFFORDABLE HOUSING
SUBDIVISION PROJECT)

CHAIR NISHIKI: Members, tonight, we've got one item on the agenda, PS-3(2) relating to the
Kula Ridge Affordable Housing Project. This item relates to an affordable housing
project pursuant to Chapter 201H, Hawaii Revised Statutes. Per Chapter 201H, Hawaii
Revised Statutes, this application must be approved with modifications, must be
approved without modifications, or disapproved by the Council within 45 days from
receipt. The 45-day deadline is October 23 rd , this Saturday, but due to the scheduling of
the second Council Meeting in October, a decision must be made sometime during the
week of October 18` h . The Chair primarily [sic] intention today is to take public
testimony, but if time allows, I hope to be able to bring up representatives from the
Planning and Water Department for questioning, also the Human Concerns.
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Members, we have in attendance some County directors; therefore, for your review and
in anticipation of discussion with these directors, I have prepared a fact sheet, which is
being distributed. As Chair of this Committee, it is my intention to provide anyone in the
public, whether in support or opposition to offer their comments on the matter at hand. I
feel it is important to get as much factual information, facts, as possible so that we, as a
legislative body, can make an informed and responsible decision. My Staff will continue
to jot down a list or facts for this Committee.
Out of courtesy for the public, all of you here tonight, some of the facts before us so far
are number one, the Upcountry water meter list is law, passed by the Maui Council in
2009 and that is Section 14.13. Section 14.13.060 relating to the issuance of water
meters states, "If additional source for the Upcountry water system becomes available,
the Director shall process applications for water meters in order of the priority list up to
the average day capacity for any additional source with allowance for the Department's
operational standards That is the law. Note, the Corporation Counsel, our legal
advisor, has opined that a repeal of the water meter list may expose the County to
liability.
-

Two, there is no water source agreement between the County and the Piiholo South,
LIK. And the County Water Director, Jeff Eng, has stated that it is premature to review
this application without the project having a verified and sustainable source of water.
Number three, the Department of Water Supply has not participated in water quality
testing of the applicants water source, and because TCP has been detected, the Water
Director recommends water quality tests be performed
.

Number four, approving Kula Ridge could hinder the Department of Water Supply's
efforts to purchase outright the Piiholo South Well thereby reducing the Department's
ability to provide benefit to the greatest amount of people, those persons on the
Upcountry water list.
Number five, if the County were to purchase the Piiholo South Well outright, about 1,296
water meters could be provided on the Upcountry water meter list. Residents have stated
that they wish to build various types of units, including affordable units for their children
and/or senior, for their parents, ohana units, and other market-price homes. Residents
have also called and stated that they need a water meter for agriculture purposes, such as
farming. Providing more water meters for more residents on the meter list would create
number one, construction jobs, such as jobs for the carpenters, electricians, plumbers, tile
workers, painters, architects, glaziers, laborers, drywall workers, as well as those stores
that need to provide these materials for the Upcountry water list. If the Kula Ridge
project is approved, and if a standard water source agreement is signed, about 323 water
meters could be taken off the Upcountry water list. In other words, if we approve Kula
Ridge, instead of purchasing Piiholo South Well, that is about 973 people who would be
knocked off the water meter list. There are also about 137 new residents that may not
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currently be on the water list would be able to cut in line of those now on the water meter
list. I have received a number of phone calls from Upcountry residents, and, and, and,
and this, I think, Committee Members, I think is something that we need to think about as
we listen to testimony and for those of you giving testimony. She was a long time
Portuguese lady on the list, and she pretty well gave me a scolding. She was saying
basically that, Wayne... when she was a child growing up going to school, she was told
when you wait in lunch, you wait in a line. When you wait for lunch, you don't cut in
line. When you wait in lunch, if there's a bully you tell that bully to move back of the
line. If there is somebody that made the honor roll, if somebody that was more beautiful
than me or made the honor roll, they were still told to stand in line. She said to me, and
I'm gonna quote, "It is important for Committee Members to play by the rules, to make
sure that there is fairness, to treat people how you wanna be treated, and also to be good
examples". And, and I thanked this lady, and Members, and those of you of the
community. I've laid you out the facts, and we will start public testimony. Thank you
for the opportunity to give my opening statement, Committee Members.
The first testifier will be Mike Morris. He represents himself. Mr. Morris?

. . .BEGIN PUBLIC' TESTIMONY . .
MR. MORRIS: Thank you, Chair. And Council Members, thanks for being here. Most of you
know me as the Y Director, so I can't hide that. I also chair NPAC, which is
nutrition/physical activity coalition here on Maui. I'm here to state one more fact. We're
getting bigger as folks in our country. We're overweight, we're obese. And I'm here to
talk about this project and how it looks to wellness. So, 1, Clayton asked me to come,
obviously, and I said well, let's sit down. Let's talk about your project. Show to me how
it promotes health and wellness 'cause that's what I am about, and he did. We sit down.
We talked about sidewalks, we talked about walking trails, we talked about connectivity
to different areas in the community.
So, I'm here in support of it because he looked at those things, took, took consideration to
really make it a walkable community and a healthy community. So, I know that if we're
going to address this epidemic on a worldwide basis and a Countywide basis, we need to
do it through our built environment, and we can't do it just sending people to the Y and
say get healthy. It has to be our entire community working together to address this issue.
So, I'm here in support of Clayton's project on a health issue alone.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mike.
MR. MORRIS: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions from Committee Members? Seeing none, thank you.
MR. MORRIS: Thank you.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Dick Mayer, representing the Kula Community Association, and his title is a
Board Member.
MR. M.AYER. Primarily, I'll be speaking on my own behalf but I also will make some
references to the Association. I believe that this application is invalid. Since the final
environmental assessment is not for the project being proposed and that there's been
essentially a bait and switch that's going on. Let me give this out to you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: We'll pass it down, Dick, if you...
MR. MAYER: Thank you. Sorry.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Scott?
MR. MAYER: There was a promise to provide a private water system, and if this is not being
provided, the Kula Community Association was given early look at this. We studied it.
We gave comments. We got responses. We made more comments. We met with the
developer on numerous occasions and always we were told that there'll be a private water
system with the water tanks, with pumps, et cetera, et cetera, 500,000 gallon tank at the
top of the system. Now, we find a completely different approach to the major issue that's
Upcountry, and that is the water issue, which the Chair correctly described in his opening
remarks. And the Water Department will now be asked to provide the water, to spend the
money pumping the water up to 4,000 foot to the tank that will probably at the top of this
project. A FONSI was written up for, by the Housing Department with, on this project,
and I believe it's false at this time, because it doesn't apply to this particular project as
it's being presented to you. The Planning Director, as, as the Chair mentioned, has
written a nine-page letter saying that this project probably should not be accepted at this
time because of a long list of items, which he lists
.

The water source itself that's being proposed is uncertain at this stage. We have not had
it tested for quality. What little tests have gone on on a short run showed some
contaminants. We don't know if this is really going to be a valuable source of water to
not only this project, not only to the people on the water list, but to every resident from
Haiku to Pukalani to Kula to Makawao who would be drinking that water coming from
that well.
There's a drainage problem. This project is not just the 48 acres that are mentioned here,
but rather the developer has segmented the two projects, the Kula Ridge Mauka and the
Kula Ridge Project, and give you maps afterwards, and the larger project, 270, is
directly above this one and the water from that project will flow down here. I've not
seeing how that water will be handled. And what we have to be concerned about is that
water will be directly coming down onto this County property where we're standing right
now, which is the tennis courts, which you spent several million dollars to get. The gate
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ball court, this building, are all in jeopardy of any drainage problems even though the
County does not vet own the land.
There are safety issues that others will perhaps describe along the street down here with
the sidewalks and the lack of them and the inadequacy.
The developer also claimed, claims now that he will only use 120,000 gallons a day for
this total project, the upper and lower, but in fact -MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MR. MAYER: --the 81, Page 81 says that he wants to use 300,000 gallons. I realize I'm out of
time and there are a number of other items on this list here that perhaps I'll
(inaudi NO. . .

CHAIR NISHIKI: And, and thank you for providing written testimony, Dick, but in lieu of the -

MR. MAYER: Yes, I understand.
CHAIR NISHIKI: --number of testifiers, I hope that we can stop you and I appreciate it.
MR. MAYER: I'm gonna pass out just two, two maps, one of this project and one of the
combined project just to get a scale of the difference.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you very much, Dick. Any questions for Mr. Mayer? Dick, Joe has a
question for you, please? Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Mr. Mayer, just a fast question. You mentioned
about the Planning Director had written a nine page letter to you?
MR. MAYER: It, it's in
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: The current Planning Director?
MR. MAYER: No. The previous Planning Director who, when the process, when this was
being evaluated, it was written by the previous Planning Director describing...I don't
think the facts, those facts have changed.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Question, Mr. Medeiros?
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Mayer, thank you. I just
wanted to be sure that I heard correctly in the meeting we had in the Chambers regarding
the TCP contaminant. And it was said by the Director that the test showed they had
40 parts per trillion.
MR. MAYER: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And it's allowed up to 600 parts per trillion.
MR. MAYER: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So, well what is your perspective on that low count at this
time?
MR. MAYER: My understanding is that that was only a short-term test, four days of testing. It
would be much more useful to have a longer-term test to see if there's a subsequent rise
in the levels. And I understand from the Water Director, I haven't heard from him, that
generally when tests like this are conducted over a period of time, the levels do rise.
Now, I am not a scientist. I don't know how high they would go and whether they would
approach the danger level, but certainly before this project is approved dependent on that
well, we should have the thorough test and the whole community needs to know what
they'll be drinking.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions from Committee Members? Gladys?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes. . . . (dears throat... Thank you, Mr. Mayer. Mr. Mayer,
you didn't have an opportunity to complete your testimony, but in your written
testimony, you mention about the ownership of this land that this center is on.
MR. MAYER: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And your suggestion about how we deal with that was .
MR. MAYER: The project is proposing to give a three-acre parcel adjoining, this property to the
County, and it would be combined, essentially, with this facility here, this recreational
facility here. What I think is a condition should be put that since the landowner for that
parcel up there also owns this particular parcel, then all these County facilities that it is a
condition to get all that development, including what he's gonna be asking for Kula
Mauka, that a condition be put on that this land itself be transferred to the County
because the lease on this land is coming due relatively soon. And all of the sudden the
County will not on these buildings anymore but they'll belong to that developer.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions? Mr. Pontanilla?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Mayer, for that information. I think when we
go into deliberation and, and conditions become available for this particular project,
that's one of the issues that we'll be taking care of
MR. MAYER: Thank you very much, Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Other questions? Seeing none, Dick, thank you.
MR. MAYER: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Jocelyn Romero -MS. ROMERO DEMIRBAG: Demirbag.
CHAIR NISHIKI: --Demirbag, Demirbag, followed by David Lindsay. Jocelyn is representing
the Haleakala. Waldorf School as the Chairman of the School.
MS. ROMERO DEMIRBAG: Aloha, Thank you for your time this evening. The school is not
taking a position for or against the project at this time. Our board has not been able to get
together to meet and decide such a thing. Our purpose then is to just provide you with
information to assist you in making your decision and evaluating the impact of the
development as well as perhaps suggest a condition you may impose to mitigate that
project.
Like most people on Maui, we want affordable housing in Kula, that would help our
teachers and it would certainly help more students to consider attending our school. So,
our main concern is really the safety of our students and our families on an already very
busy Lower Kula Road. Haleakala Waldorf School has 245 students between three years
old and 14, plus an additional 30 or 40 families per year that come in to attend parenttaught classes. These are for students between zero and three with their parents. We've
been in operation on this historic Kealahou campus, since 1976 and the site has been a
school for students for nearly 100 years. As part of our daily activities, you can see our
students with their teachers walking around the community. They walk up as a class to
the gym for P.E., for volleyball and basketball practice. They go to 808 and sing
Christmas carols, Moriharas, they walk to the post office. So, they use this, this little
road that currently has no sidewalks.
And we also, in our communal events, such as May Day, Night of Delight for Halloween,
Holiday Fair at Christmas time, Welcome Picnic, these big communal events, we book
this center for overflow parking. And that means that whole families, grandparents
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walking slow, little babies, adults, are walking on this road down to our campus because
the campus is historic and was not designed for many cars.
So, as it is, we have a small road with cars going over 30 miles an hour. So, we are
concerned for them. We are interested in respecting our neighbors. We tell them to, we
have signs saying drive with aloha, respect our neighbors. We have good relations with
them, and our impact is really limited to two times a day. So, if we have improvements,
you know, we would be very happy to keep our neighbors happy as well because they
will be impacted by traffic that we become a bigger part of.
We are... we have discussed many times an egress at the bottom of our campus that
would go right on to the Kula Highway, and if such a thing like that were in place, that
would allow our 250 cars, 300 really with the faculty, to drive up Lower Kula Road one
way down through the campus and exit, and that would at least take off half the cars two
times a day. So, for us really, it's a matter of safety -MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MS. ROMERO DEMIRBAG: --keeping our neighbors happy. Mahalo.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Jocelyn? Hold on. Mr. Pontanilla?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Jocelyn, for being here. I got your
e-mail. I read it thoroughly, and basically what you're saying is, is public safety is very
important for the school. Just a question. In, in regards to right turn in, right turn out, has
the school approached the State of Hawaii in consideration for the right turn out on Kula
highway?
MS. ROMERO DEMIRBAG: We have numerous times over the years, and it hasn't been real
favorable but at one point I think it was a long time ago when things were different.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Uh-huh.
MS. ROMERO DEMIRBAG: But it was very, very costly. The school couldn't do it at that
time, I think in the early '90s. Now, now I think it's real challenging because that whole
road is so busy.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay.
MS. ROMERO DEMIRBAG: And you would need a specific turn-off lane.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions from Committee Members? Thank you. Thank you
very much. David Lindsay representing himself, followed by Cathy Yago.
MR. LINDSAY: Thank you, Mr. Nishiki and Council Members, for this opportunity. Your
opening statement has cleared part of my questions about the legality, that's, I think that's
a serious situation. One other thing has come to mind. I understand that the slope, the
grade that these people are on, is probably in the 30 percent range. I am a senior citizen,
75 as a matter of fact. I live in Olinda on that kind of territory, and I'm having to give up
walking up, up and down my own yard. So, you might consider that as not appropriate
for seniors. My main concern is we do not believe anyone has the right to jump the list.
We encourage the County Council, Water Department, and Administration to purchase
the well from Piiholo South and finally shorten up the County water meter list
responsibility. Mr. Pohle first had the UMLA meeting here, I believe, we attended, and
we thought that he was supporting the members of the water meter list. It appears not the
case now and so he's not speaking for us., or for my wife and I at least. Thank you very
much.
CHAIR NISHIK1 Thank you so much, Mr. Lindsay. Any questions? Seeing none, Cathy
Yago, followed by Maggie [sic] Tani
MS. YAGO: Aloha, my dear esteemed Council Members, and aloha my fellow Mauians. I
represent myself this evening, and the upcoming generation of thirty-somethings that are
struggling on Maui trying to make it. I am born and raised Maui. I plan to live and die
Maui. And I don't have enough Hawaiian to get a Hawaiian Homes, so we gotta go for
this affordable stuff you know, whatever we can get 'cause we have jobs. My husband
and I, we have jobs, you know. We go 40 hours a week but we cannot make 'em. So,
out of three children, I'm the only one who chose to stay here, and on my husband's side,
he get two brothers, he's the only one that chose to stay here. So, we struggle. We not
like his brother guys, they Oregon. They buy their own house already, you know, we
jealous. We really want that. And we think this project is gonna provide some affordable
housing that we can get in to. And it's our dream to have a house. We don't want a
condo, you know. We have a dog. We want our kids to play in a yard not like
six-by-eight square foot of lawn, like, you know, this is your lawn, this is your patio, and
that's all you get.
I believe that this is a responsible project. I know Clayton, he designed my parent's
home when he was first starting his career and he did take the land into consideration.
The way the wind blows, we don't need AC in our house, even though it's Kihei, 'cause
he thought about the trade winds.
CHAIR NISHIKL Cathy?
MS. YAGO: We just open the windows.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: I'm sorry for interrupting. Can you speak to -MS. YAGO: Oh, sorry.
CHAIR NISHIKI: --us here rather than there, please?
MS. YAGO: Yeah. So, we just open the windows and the wind blows. We don't have to waste
electric with the AC and he thought about these things. He was a very careful architect
and designer that takes the land into consideration. And so, if we cannot make it here,
you know, me and my husband, where we gonna go? Are we going to move to Texas
like some of my classmates? Are we gonna move to Oregon like his brother guys?
`Cause, you know, I, I ask you that come from the smaller areas of Maui, if you could
keep your kids close to you in Hana., in Lanai, in Molokai with jobs and with houses,
wouldn't you wanna keep 'em close to you instead of having them leave and having them
raise their children on the mainland? So, this is why I support the project.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions for Cathy? Seeing none, thank you so much. Maysie Tam?

.(Applause). .
MS. TAM: Aloha Councilmen and Councilwoman. I am Maysie Tam. I'm a teacher at
Lokelani Intermediate School. But, you know, I see all these children coming in, I give
them everything, and where do they have to go? Our brightest and best are leaving us. I
know Clayton, he built my house. And I can tell you from that it's rock solid, and we
don't have air conditioning, but as soon as you open the doors and the windows, the
trades come in and it has such a wonderful feeling. He took into account how we live
and to make it a real home island style. When the rains come, guess what, they don't
come in the windows, you know. There's enough overhead, everything. We can be
outside and still be not in the rain. 1 mean, everything about the house is good quality.
He's a man I found is true to his word. When he says it's gonna happen, it happens and it
happens better than what we expected.
I'm, I ask you to really consider that this is a quality project. It's not, as they're saying, it
jumps ahead of everybody. There's certain things with his project that really you have to
look into. I want my daughter to stay here. I want the rest of my kids to come back.
How can we keep it Maui if all our kids are leaving? Please consider that. We need to be
Maui no ka of and take care of our people, the ones that are here, the ones that are
growing up. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions for Maysie? Seeing none, thank you. Richard
Pohle, representing the Upcountry Meter List Association, and he is the founder.
MR. POHLE: I'm Richard Pohle, a protea farmer on Crater Road and founder of the Upcountry
Meter List Association. Reference to a previous testifier, the very purpose of this
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association is dedicated to the elimination of the Upcountry Water Meter List. It's on my
cards, it's on my website. I had a four-minute speech, but I will cut it to three.
We shall hear today how unfair it is for Kula Ridge to jump ahead on the list. The real
issue is how unfair it is to all of Upcountry for the list to exist at all. When and if the
County buys Piiholo Well, which I support, as well as this Kula Ridge application, which
by the way Kula Ridge will pay $2 million to the infrastructure, water infrastructure if
their project is approved. When they buy the well, 500 of us will be offered meters if and
when we satisfy fire flow requirements. Most of us will not be ready to build.
Nevertheless, within 30 days, we will all reserve our meters and this water with our
checks for 6,000, otherwise we'll be kicked off the list. We can then take six years to
finance a house and the required infrastructure improvements. The list prevents us from
forming a hui with our neighbors because they cannot get a meter. During these six
years, meters will not be issued, the water will be reserved but not used. So, Kula Ridge
is to be disapproved because they are 1,109 and 1,184 on the list? They must not jump
the line. The little people are disapproved because they cannot afford to drill a well or
finance the infrastructure alone. The list is a perfect tool to prevent all development and
it has. We are like crabs in a bucket. If one tries to escape, the others pull him back.
The DWS wants you to believe that repeal of the list would flood the County with meter
requests. Not so. Joining the list is easy and free. Actual financing and subdivision is
hard and expensive. Everyone joins the list, only a few are actually ready to build. In
2003, 1 requested my five meters to hold my place in line, not because I wanted to build.
Give us our meters when we want them, not when you read our name off a list. When I
started UMLA, I expected that Upcountry would rush to help me get their meters. I sent
out a survey to 1,200 addresses on the priority list. I got 73 responses, a 6 percent
response rate, from people who I thought could not wait to get meters. Is Upcountry
really so apathetic?
I think the priority list is an empty shell composed of people who are mainly afraid of
losing their place in line. County purchase of the Piiholo Well South, the south well,
gives us a chance to prove this, and it does change the legality of your argument, I
believe. People do not use much water. If you repeal the priority list and make it County
policy that meters will be awarded as needed -MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MR. POHLE: --that denial of meters will no longer be used to prevent Upcountry development,
then we can address the Kula Ridge project on its merits. You use the list to deny large
projects like Kula Ridge. You use it to deny little people the right to build for their
families. You use a hollow list filled with people like me who really don't wanna
subdivide until they are ready. Stop the line jumping. Repeal the list. Let's all be first in
line. Thank you. Now, may I speak to your legality?
- 14-

PUBLIC SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

September 22, 2010
Kula Community Center

CHAIR NISHIKI: You've got your three minutes and -MR. POHLE: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: --that is it. Thank you, Mr. Pohle. Any questions?
. (Applause). ..
CHAIR NISHIKI: Seeing none, let the record show the presence of Councilmember Mike
Molina. Good evening, Mike. Question for Mr. Pohle?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Pohle for being here. You know, I,
I read with interest in regards to your testimony. When you say that, you know, if and
when the County purchase Piiholo Well, how many of the people on the, on the meter list
would be -MR. POHLE: Served?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: --utilizing or, or, or applying for the water meter because I
asked the Water Department for some statistics, and one of the statistics is exactly what
you're saying. How many of the people that are on the water meter list can afford to put
in infrastructure if they need to put in infrastructure? So, I question that. And, you
know, I really thank you for your testimony. You know, I know where you're coming
from in regards to the water meter list. Yeah, we'd like to provide water to all of the
people Upcountry, but sometimes, you know, we say yeah, we'll, we'll get this well.
You're gonna get your water. But there's some cost and, you know, we gotta be prepared
for that cost. So, thank you for your testimony.
MR. POHLE: If the Council wishes, I will, if the Committee wishes, I will send out a official
request -CHAIR NISHIKI: Hold on.
MR. POHLE: --on my e-mail.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Hold on. Wait. Hold on. Mr. Pontanilla, do you have a question for
Mr. Pohle?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA:

(Inaudible).. .

CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Mr. Pohle, if you can provide us with that list, I'd
appreciate it.
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MR. POHLE: I would hate the list to become widely distributed. I'll be happy to. I'll think
about it.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you.
MR. POHLE: It could be used for political reasons.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Pohle. Andrea Paresa, followed by Harriet Sibonga.
MS. PARESA: Hello. My name is Andrea Paresa. I was born and raised here on the island of
Maui, lived Upcountry all my life, and I, you know, wouldn't wanna be anywhere else.
I'm for the Kula Ridge Affordable Housing Project. For myself and my little family, you
know, living here on Maui it's really hard. It's expensive. So, if it's affordable, I can
afford it. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much, Andrea. Any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I have a question.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Gladys? Andrea?
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Andrea, please...
CHAIR NISHIKI: Gladys Baisa has a question.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Can you hold on for a second.
MS. PARESA: Sure.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: . . iclears throat). . You know, I'm, I'm gonna ask you this
and, you know, if it's something you don't wanna answer that's okay. I'm, I'm not
gonna press you.
MS. PARESA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: But I think it's really important, we all talk about affordable
housing. When we talk about affordable housing, what does that mean to you in terms of
a price?
MS. PARESA: I guess, the way I look at it is it's something new, it's not something that I might
find cheaper elsewhere, that it's like $100,000 to fix it up the way I like it just 'cause it
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may be, you know, 265,000 but it's a dump, you know. What do you do? So, if, if it's
new, and if it's in the 300,000 something range, you know, it's something to think about,
you know.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you. That's a good answer. Thank you. I like an idea,
you know. When people talk about affordable housing, we all think of something
different. You know, what is affordable to me may not be affordable to you depending
on your own financial situation. So, what are we thinking about when we think about
affordable housing. That's what I'm trying to find out. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Andrea.
MS. PARESA: Okay.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Other questions? Seeing none, thank you. Harriet Sibonga, followed by
Kathleen Phillips.
MS. SIBONGA: Good evening, everyone. I don't represent anybody. I just came tonight just to
get a feel of the entire group. I am, I'm a renter. I've been a renter since the beginning of
my marriage, but I'm thinking about people that really want to build that are really saving
their money and they wanna stay in Kula. Help them. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much, Harriet.
... (Applause).. .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions? Seeing none, Kathleen Phillips. She represents the AARP Kula,
followed by Linda Decker.
MS. PHILLIPS: Good evening, Members of the County Council and our Maui community that's
here tonight. My name is Kathleen Phillips, President of AARP Kula. I am here to speak
in favor of the Kula Ridge Project. I speak also for myself. The Chapter voted to support
the Kula Ridge Project, which authorizes me to represent the Chapter members, their
hopes and concerns for senior and affordable housing. We didn't just pull this out of the
sky. Clayton Ishikawa did come to our AARP meeting, presented this, the whole project
to us, and they decided that they wanted in on this. Our AARP group is striving to keep
abreast of senior concerns and needs. Senior housing is very important. Within my
AARP group, several of our members have had to leave the island because there are no
senior universal designed homes available, definitely not here Upcountry. Many of the
people that I have spoken to share this concern. Upcountry people would like to have a
place where they can enjoy the coolness and familiar surroundings, and environment that
they are accustomed to. I live Upcountry. I walked the hills when my grandparents were
alive, both grandparents, and I have this umph for Kula. And I think many people who
live Upcountry have that same feeling. We are concerned that at the rate this project and
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those projects are going, we'll not see one come to completion in our lifetime.
Affordable housing is also a concern. Many seniors and adults have children who have
found it difficult in these times to purchase property and own their own homes. This is
not low-income families. They are teachers, firemen, police officers, nurses, holding
respectable positions yet they can't afford their own home. How sad. Many seniors must
house their adult children because having a home is out of the question. Many of our
children have had to leave the island. And for me personally, my children, my daughter
is a teacher, my son-in-law is a teacher, so I know. And I've also worked in the schools,
and I hear the talk. We must look at all avenues and strive to make affordable housing
available.
This project will also bring many job opportunities to this island, which is much needed.
Over 75 percent of the Carpenters Union and different people within those skill areas -MR. KANESHINA, Three minutes.
MS. SIBONGA: --have no jobs. Senior and affordable housing is an important issue and we
hope that everyone can brainstorm, come together, and see this Kula Ridge Project to
come to completion. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much.
(Applause).. .

CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Kathleen? Seeing none, Linda Delker [sic]. She represents...
MS. DECKER: Decker.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Decker. She represents -MS. DECKER: Silas and Shayna Decker.
CHAIR NISHIKI: --Silas and Shayna Decker -MS. DECKER: Yes. Good evening, Council...
CHAIR NISHIKI: --followed by Nancy Bruce [Ale].
MS. DECKER: Good evening, Council Members. My name is Linda Decker and I represent my
son Silas and his wife Shayna. Couple days ago, I received an e-mail from my
daughter-in-law asking me to read this e-mail at this meeting in support of Kula Ridge.
While born and raised on Maui, we both currently reside on Oahu due to our jobs. We
dream of moving back to Maui to be with our families as well as start a family of our
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own. However, after leaving Maui for college and work more than 12 years ago, a lack
of affordable housing and job on Maui hindered our efforts to come back home. That is
why we support Kula Ridge. When we learned of Kula Ridge and its offer of affordable
housing and potential jobs to the local workforce, it's another opportunity for us to be one
step closer to our goal of returning to live and work on Maui. As a teacher and
communication's officer respectively, we work hard and save, yet we are still unable to
find a home of our own on Maui. Maui needs more affordable housing projects, like
Kula Ridge, so more of Maui kamaainas, like us, can come back home. Sincerely, Silas
and Shayna Decker. Thank you
.

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much, Linda. Questions? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Sorry, not that quick. What I wanted to ask you is your
son and your daughter-in-law wish to come back -MS. DECKER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and Kula Ridge, in their mind, is their opportunity. Have
they looked at anything else on the island?
MS. DECKER: They were also looking at Spencer Homes in Maalaea.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: In the Maalaea one -MS. DECKER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --that also has, has to come forward.
MS. DECKER: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And, as a communication's officer...teacher, I know you
can pretty much.. .but as a communication officer, you think he could find a job here on
Maui?
MS. DECKER: Probably she's gonna have a hard time, but...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO Yeah. Or she, excuse me.
.

MS. DECKER: Yeah. But as far as my son, being a teacher, I think he shouldn't have a
problem.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MS. DECKER: And so this is why probably he might be just the sole provider.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah

.

MS. DECKER: You know, but right now they're saving and they wanna come back home and
raise a family and again be with us.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
MS. DECKER: And, Mr. Victorino, I wanna thank you for responding to my e-mail.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
MS. DECKER: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You're welcome.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions? Seeing none, thank you. Nancy Brune, followed by Skylar
Decker.
MS. BRUNE: My name is Nancy Brune. I lived in Hawaii for 22 years, the last 14 of those
years I have lived in Upcountry, Maui. Both of my children attended Kula Elementary
School, Kalama Intermediate, and graduated from King Kekaulike High School. They're
both now in college. I worked at Kula Elementary as an educational assistant for
12 years. Two years ago, I went back to school and got my teaching certificate and now
I'm a special education teacher at Kalama Intermediate. I love working with children and
do not regret for a moment devoting the last 13 years and the rest of my working life to
your children, the children of Upcountry, Maui. I do not have any regrets, but I do have a
dream, a dream that I have had for the last ten years, since I got divorced and had to give
up my home in Kula, which broke my heart. My dream is to own, own a home in Kula
once again. My job, my passion is to help your children, the children of Upcountry,
Maui, make their dreams come true whatever those dreams may be. I ask you tonight,
with all my heart, to help make my dream come true too. Help me to own a home in
Kula. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Nancy. Questions? Seeing none, Skylar Decker, followed by
Joshua Rezentes.
MR. DECKER: Good evening, Council Members. My name is Skylar Decker. I was born and
raised on the island of Maui. I am currently a third grade teacher at Kahului Elementary
School, where I have been teaching for over seven years now. With the salary that I
make, I will not be able to afford a home on Maui. I am currently renting an apartment.
Kula Ridge will offer housing and open job opportunities for many people on Maui. I
ask you Council Members and the Kula community to consider Kula Ridge. Hopefully,
someday I'll be able to afford a home on Maui and raise a family. Thank you.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Skylar. Questions' Seeing none, Joshua Rezentes, followed by
John Yamamoto.
MR. REZENTES: Good evening, everyone. My name is Josh Rezentes. I'm born and raised on
Maui. I lived in Kula all my life „(clears throat). . . I'm a fifth generation Portuguese
descendant. My great-grandparents built Holy Ghost Church and they're buried in that
graveyard over there. But 1 went to Kula School. I went to Kalama School. Mr. Molina
was my 7 th grade teacher. I graduated from Maui High School and I went off to
University of Hawaii and graduated, graduated there.
I returned back to Maui with two, with two things in mind. First one is to get a good job.
Second one was to be able to afford a home. I was able to accomplish the first one. I
was, I worked for Maui Police Department for two years and now I currently work for the
Department of Land and Natural Resources as a State Police Officer there.
Finding a house over here is not easy. I'm, I'm a single guy, you know. I have only one
income. It's hard for me to find a place. I have applied to the three affordable housings
that have, that has came up. First one was with Sterling Kim and second one was the
Spencer's at Maalaea. And again, it seems like those two got high opposition and now I
applied for over here and it seems like we've come to the same situation again.
I highly recommend you guys allowing this Kula Ridge Project to become reality for
myself and for all the other younger generation that cannot afford to get a house as well
as the seniors. You know, I know...I live Upcountry all my life. I know a lot of seniors
that lived up here and were forced to move down to Kahului where they, where they have
the new retirement homes out there. They would lore to be up here and live, and, and,
you know, live their last remaining lives up in this beautiful area And I, too, would like
to have my kids to grow up over here too. You know, let them experience what / had a
chance to experience - the open air, the cleanness, the view. So, thank you. And I
strongly urge you guys to consider this. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Joshua. Questions? Seeing none -... (Appla use).. .
CHAIR NISHIKI: --John Yamamoto, followed by Kim Von Tempsky.
MR. YAMAMOTO: Good evening, Council Members, ladies and gentlemen. My name is John
Yamamoto. Just a little bit about myself. I, too, was born and raised up, up here in
Upcountry. I went to Pukalani School when it first opened up and went to Makawao
School, went to school with some of the kids that the Council Members have here. Was
kolohe, like everybody else, but, you know, a counselor told me to join the military. It
was a good thing. I joined the military. I left. As I was in the military, I married a girl
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from Seattle, stayed up there for little while, had kids, but something drew me back to
Hawaii. And that, you know, being my parents was here, my brothers, and, and just
being Upcountry. You know, when I was growing up here, early '80s, late '70s,
Upcountry was special. You know, when you said you were from Upcountry, it meant
something. But just being from Maui, you know, when I was in the mainland, people
heard I was from Maui, you know, their eyes would light up. They would, they would
gladly give up their homes, their million dollar homes to move to Maui. And I told them
I was fortunate enough to be raised here on Maui. I, I, too, am a DLNR enforcement
officer, State of Hawaii. I also work at the airport as a LEO at Kahului Airport. Two
full-time jobs, single, single parent, cannot afford to buy a house, sure would love to have
an opportunity to have one. You know, I can respect the, the gentlemen earlier about the,
the tennis courts here, but right now, folks, we need houses for, for the people. You
know, the kids that's growing up and the kids who has already left. Half of my
classmates are in the mainland because they can't afford homes here. I think it's time to
bring them back so we can all rejoice again together. Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you.
(Applause).. .

CHAIR NISHIKI: Kim Von Tempsky, followed by Jeral Fukuda.
MR. VON TEMPSKY: Aloha. I'm here to support Kula Ridge, and particularly Clayton
Nishikawa. I don't wanna continue to repeat what so many people have come up here
and stated, but there's an obvious need that we need affordable housing and we need
senior housing. And much of what's been proposed in the past has not been close to the
quality of the project that Mr. Nishikawa has designed. How often does anybody in the
State of Hawaii, let alone any place else have probably a person who has the highest
architectural credentials in the State of Hawaii design a project like this. He is a
sensitive, honorable, and most importantly a man of high integrity. I've done business
with him. I support him, and I hope that the Council will approve this project. Thank
you
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Kim. Questions?
... (Applause).. .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Seeing none, Jeral Fukuda, followed by Jorey. Joey Corcino.
MR. FUKUDA: Aloha. My name is Jeral Fukuda. I am testifying in support of this project. I
think affordable housing is a good thing in Kula and, as you can see, there's a lot of
support for it.
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So, a little bit about myself My family is from Kula. My parents, my grandma still live
in Kula, and I grew up in Kula. I went to Kula Elementary School from kindergarten
through eighth grade back, you know, before Kalama. Throughout high school I lived in
Kula. And after I came back home from going to college, graduating, and working for a
little while on the mainland, I also lived in Kula. So, at that time, a project like this
would have been a great opportunity for someone like me to get started and, you know,
take, take advantage of But that was a little while ago and timing being what it is, you
know, I live, I live in Kahului right now. After a couple of years I...a couple years ago I
got married, started a family. But we are moving up to Kula. We are fortunate enough to
be able to build a home as we speak. So ..and coincidentally the, the home, the, the
builder of our home is also the developer of this project. So, I can also attest that they do
quality work. So, anyway, in summary, as a former and future Kula resident, I'm in
favor of high-quality homes at an affordable price.

CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Jeral? Seeing none, thank you. Joey Corcino, followed by Jim
Bushlow.
MR. CORCINO: Good evening, Chair and Committee Members. My name is Joey Corcino. I
am here today to support and asking you for your approval of the Kula Ridge Residential
Subdivision. As a resident of Maui, would be a dream come true to live and own a home
in magnificent Kula. By approving this project, other Maui residents would also achieve
their dreams. The developer will help finance infrastructure needed to complete private
well, water lines, and dedicate it to the County water system. They would also provide
road improvements, sidewalks along Lower Kula Road, improve traffic flow and
pedestrian safety. It will boost the, Maui's economy, create jobs, better the quality of
living of a lot of Maui residents. Thank you for your support.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Joey. Questions? Seeing none, Jim Bushlow, followed by Barry
Rand.
MR. BUSHLOW: Good evening, Council Members. I've testified the last couple of weeks in
front of you at Council Chambers I'm definitely against this project. Everybody knows
we need affordable housing, we need senior housing, we need jobs. Kula Ridge is not a
panacea. If you've taken the time to go up there and take a look at it, you might be real
surprised. This is not a nice piece of land to build on. It's very difficult. You all
unanimously voted against this two years ago. There was not one "for" vote at the
Council. Nothing's changed other than it's election time and the ninth floor is pushing.
So here we all are tonight. You know, we got a high density urban development, it's
inconsistent with our neighborhood. I live here. I mean, talk about construction, dump
trucks, all the work going up and down that road. You drove up here tonight. You're
gonna put another couple of hundred cars a day up and down? And you're gonna do this
as an affordable project? What are the prices? 240? 260 to like 470? And if you do get
the water over here, it's gonna cost four times what I pay for water for the affordable
housing up there as what was discussed in the Council Chamber.
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Then let's look at all this affordable housing going up and down the mountain. If you
just go to Kahului five days a week, that's another 800 miles per vehicle per day, gas,
wear and tear. Look at the bigger picture. There's not a lot of affordability. And you're
gonna have 59 affordable houses and they're gonna be on 5,200 square foot lots. How do
you provide sewage? Never mind the drainage issues. I mean, there's a lot of holes in
this project. Everybody would like an affordable house. Everybody would like to live in
Kula. It's a wonderful place, I agree. But I don't think Kula Ridge is the way to go.
And the big issue is jobs. Well you know what, if the well works out and the County
buys the well and the County gives 500 to 1,300 meters out, and a lot of those people
build on their own land, they're not gonna hammer the nails themselves. They're not
gonna lay the electrical wire. They're not gonna do the plumbing, okay? You buy the
well, it works out. All this building goes on. Well, guess what, we got a lot more jobs
than you're gonna get at Kula Ridge. Nobody's gonna make a lot of money. For a lot of
people that live on this island, that wanna build on the lots that they've owned, they're
gonna do it. Seems like a no-brainer to me. But that's just me.
And we won't even get into the burials. There's like 309 mounds up there. How do we
know that? SHPDA said oh, it's okay, and they ran a road grader right through a burial
mound, cut a skeleton right in half. I was up there with the Burial Council. And they tell
us -MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MR. BUSHLOW: --that the 309 mounds are just, oh, they happen to be agricultural mounds. It
was just one that they found. I'd like to see our rural neighborhood stay rural, and let the
iwi rest in peace. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Bushlow.
.(Applause),
CHAIR NISHIKI: Question for Mr. Bushlow? Seeing none, Barry Rand., followed by Morgan
Gerdel.
MR. RAND: Good evening. .. .(clears throal). . . Good evening, Council Members. I'm an
architect and a planner. I've been in the business for 50 years. Oh„ I'm sorry. I've been
in the business for about 50 years and I've worked.
..

CHAIR NISHIKI: Barry, I'm sorry to interrupt. Some people still can't hear. Can you...
MR. RAND: Okay. How's that? Is that better?
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Perfect.
MR. RAND: Okay. I'm an architect and a planner. I've been in the business for about 50 years.
I've been working on the island for about 30. And I've worked with Clayton in the past,
and I've found him to be very straight forward, stand up guy. I think he's trying to do
something that very little, if any people have been able to achieve, and that's affordable
housing. And affordable housing, I think, in an, in an excellent, designed way, not
cookie cutter, not jammed together, but I think well-balanced. There's a balance between
single family and multi-family and the affordable housing lots, and it's all low rise.
Very, very nice density. People have claimed that it's high density. It is not. I think it
very well balanced, and I think it has a fine aesthetic. It has a density of about 2.4 units
to the acre, which is very small. Most residential subdivisions are greater than that. And
it has all the amenities that I think a neighborhood needs, with a walking trail and a
three acre park adjacent to this community facility. So, I think it's situated on, on a
beautiful area that's suitable for elderly and for startup young families.
I, I believe the project should be supported. I think the, the issue, the other issues need to
be worked out so that that can happen. That's about it
.

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Barry.
MR. RAND: Thanks.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions' Seeing none, Morgan Gerdel. He is with Nishikawa Architects,
then it says principal. Sorry, I believe he's a principal investor. That is my speculation,
so you can correct me, please.
MR. GERDEL: Good evening, Council Members. My name is Morgan Gerdel. I'm a principal
architect at Nishikawa Architects, but I'm not an investor. I'm just an employee. But
I've had the opportunity to work with Clayton for the past ten years after moving back to
Maui, and I've really enjoyed it. I think I've been fortunate. I've worked for several
years on the design of the Kula Ridge land plan, and I'd like to talk about the reasoning
behind the design of the community.
There have been some criticisms that it is high density. The overall project is just over
two units per acre in keeping with the community plan designations. We have clustered
112 lots in the lower portion to keep the community walkable distance to the park and
this community center. Clustering the homes into lots of 6,000 and 20,000 square feet is
a more sustainable choice in keeping with the LEED for Homes Credit for Compact
Development. An added benefit is more open space and decreased potential for runoff.
Personally, I live on a lot of 2,500 square feet. A lot of 6,000 square feet is more than
enough land for these affordable starter homes. Thank you.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Morgan. Questions? Seeing none, Anne Masuda, followed by
Penny Humphries. While she is walking up, I just wanna thank all of you that have come
this evening for keeping to the three minutes. We do have about 30 more testifiers and I
would appreciate that we allow them to testify tonight. Thank you. Good evening,
Penny... Anne.
MS. MASUDA: Good, good evening. Thank you for letting me testify. I'd like to first of all
request that the County freeze the water meter cost until I'm able to subdivide my
property. . .(laughs). . That's an odd request, but if you keep on increasing the cost of
the water meter, I won't be able to afford the subdivision anyway. Okay, I have a
question, if approved, I know this is done over, but 116 lots will they bypass the 1,300
applicants on the list? Will they go ahead of everyone? I don't think that's fair for those
of us who have waited. I've waited for eight years and I've moved 50 to 100 spots in
those eight years. What gives someone else the right to just get it within a year or two?
I've waited long enough. Let them wait too. And how does 5,000 square feet lots
accommodate the septic systems that the State law requires 10,000 square foot? Does
anybody know? Where does the sewer go? Do you guys know? Because you guys
voted it down two years ago.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah, Planning and, and Public Works will probably be able to address that.
MS. MASUDA: I see.
CHAIR NISHIKI: But that is a question that is...
MS. MASUDA: I know sewer is still a question. So, I'm sure you won't approve anything
before that's settled. And what's to stop the buyers of these affordable housing from
selling their property many times over before I'm able to subdivide? At the rate that my
name has moved on the list, I'll be in my 90s before I get my water meter. And I don't
know if 1 know what I'll be doing at 90. I wanna do it now. I've waited eight years.
And I have a concern for road safety. And I, I request much lower density. I'm not
against the subdivision as such. There's a lot of cars. This is the center of Kula
community. There's so many activities here. When you have big parties in this building,
the, the cars spread onto Lower Kula Road. If you don't live here, you don't know that,
but I live next door. When the Holy Ghost has a feast, the cars go way past Morihara
Store and they go almost all the way down to the highway. So, so traffic is at a crawl,
kind of single file, kind of crawling. And the Waldorf School have many big events.
MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MS. MASUDA: So, that's congestion. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you.
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. .(Applause).
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions? Anne? Anne? Let me tell you that in the fact sheet, this is
the reality. If we approve Kula Ridge, 323 water meters could be taken off the
Upcountry water list. In other words, if we approve Kula Ridge, instead of purchasing
Piiholo South Well, 973 people of that list would not receive water meters. We
understand by law that this is what you have been told in the ordinance, and so all of you
have signed up and put yourself on this list. And so the question and the policy question
is will this Council, will this Committee, allow someone to cut in line and thereby nullify
all of you that have signed up, waited and trusted that this was the process, is there going
to be a shortcut taken? And that is something that we as Council Members will deal with
and you'll see it in the vote. So, that is a fact. Thank you.
Penny Humphries, followed by Curt Hashimoto.
MS. HUMPHRIES: Good evening. I have a question that I wanna get confirmed. Has Kula
Ridge and Kula Ridge Mauka actually been included and recommended into the urban
and rural growth boundaries?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Committee Members, you have any problems before we allow Planning to
answer that question? Go ahead. She may want to testify once she finds out. Identify
yourself, Ms. Aoki, who you are and did you hear that question?
MS. AOKI: Sure. Thank you, Chair Nishiki. I'm Kathleen Ross Aoki. I am the current
Planning Director. The answer, the answer to your question is no. It was not included.
There are no urban growth boundaries Upcountry or Kula. There are rural growth
boundaries and rural service centers, and it is not in either. In the proposed... it was not
in the GPAC recommendation. It was not in the Maui Planning Commission
recommendation, nor is it in the Director's recommendation.
MS. HUMPHRIES: Thank you. I completely concur with all of those people that feel that this
subdivision should be denied. The very facts that Mr. Nishika [sic] stated, the density,
the infrastructure, the water, the burial sites. It's not even recommended in the rural
growth boundaries. The water...it's just I absolutely do not think that this should be
approved.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you.
.

(App/all.ce). .

CHAIR NISHIKI: Anne, followed by Penny Humphries and Curt Hashimoto. Oh, I'm sorry.
Curt Hashimoto, followed by Kimokeo Kapahulehua.
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MR. HASHIMOTO: Okay. Hi, my name is Curt Hashimoto. I'm 27 years old and I'm proud to
say that I was born and raised in Kula. I'm the son of Clark and Jackie Hashimoto and
the grandson of John and Hanako Hashimoto. My family has lived in Kula for over
100 years and Kula has taken care of six generations of Hashimotos. Some of you might
know that my family owns a persimmon farm in Kula, and every day from October
through December, you can find my entire family working from sunrise to sunset. Farm
doesn't bring in enough income for anybody to get rich, but we do it anyway. And that's
what Kula means to me.
My 91 year old grandmother with arthritis in her knees, with a broken hip works in her
yard every day. My grandfather worked on the farm every day until he was diagnosed
with stage four cancer. That's what Kula is to me. My passion for Kula is something
that most people will never understand. It runs in my blood, flows through my body, and
has become part of my family. Moving elsewhere has always been an option, but I've
always held on to the dream that I can one day raise my family in Kula. Kula Ridge
presents me that opportunity. I know many issues surround the project, so for me
personally I'm standing here tonight not to disrespect any bones, 'cause I'm a former
Hawaiian Studies student at the University of Hawaii and a current modern history of
Hawaii teacher at Kekaulike, and I deeply respect the Hawaiian culture. And if there are
bones out there, show me the proof, and take my name off the list. I wouldn't want
anyone living on my ancestors. So...

. .(Applause). . .
MR. HASHIMOTO: I'm not here to argue about water either. Coming from a farming family, I
know the importance of water. My grandmother looks to the sky everyday hoping for
rain. So, if there's no water source, then we can't have the project. But from what it
looks like, Clayton did his work.
So, all I'm here, all I'm doing here is to say give us local families a chance to stay at
home where we belong. Give our construction workers a chance to get back to work.
Consider this, if not us, who will end up on this piece of land. One or two rich people
from the mainland probably. The rest of us local people end up being displaced and
away from friends and family.
So as a resident of Kula, I humbly ask that all the people involved in the process of
passing or rejecting the project do what is right. If the project gets rejected, I hope it's
rejected for the right reasons. So on the other hand, if everything clears and the project's
approved, I humbly ask of Clayton, too, that he stick to his word and help local families
and hire local companies to complete the project. And thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Curt.

... (Applause).. .
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Kimokeo, followed by Ed Adair

.

MR. KAPAHULEHUA: Good evening, Chairman Nishiki and Council Members. I'm here to
talk about two of the most important things to us. First of all, it's jobs. We need jobs for
women in the construction. We need our jobs for our men in construction. And we need
jobs for apprentice. Jobs, jobs, jobs.
Secondly, I come talk to you about the workforce housing. This is one of the projects
that offers us Hawaiians a second chance to get a workforce housing. As you know, as a
beneficiary, beneficiary of Hawaiian Homes, you have to be 50 percent quantum blood.
So, I'm really fortunate for my child in Lahaina, my oldest son, he got Leialii at
$217,000. I'm very fortunate for my daughter, she's in Waihee Kou, and she got her
house for $270,000. Now, they do not own the land. They do not own the land. I was
fortunate to be a beneficiary on Keokea area and I turned it over to my nephew because
he needed a house. He is a fireman. My son is a policeman, and my daughter is a nurse.
They all was able to take care of their own self and be able to get an affordable house.
So, I come before you to ask for those Hawaiians who 49 percent and less. This project,
Kula Ridge, offers them another opportunity to be able to get a house here on Maui. So, I
ask you to approve the Kula Ridge Project, because it's a good project for us, especially
for us Hawaiians that can have, that don't have the quantum blood that's able to get a
second chance to get a house affordable in Maui. Thank you
.

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Kimokeo. Any questions?
. (Applause).. .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Seeing none, thank you.
MR. KAPAHULEHUA: Mahalo.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Ed Adair, followed by Ivan Lay.

MR. ADAIR: Council, my name is Ed Adair, and I'm a construction consultant here on Maui.
And you spoke in your opening statement there of facts. And I'd like to speak on behalf
of this project for the fact that as far as I'm concerned, this will be the finest place on the
island for affordable homes. The climate is right. You've got recreation here. If you've
got problems with the project, it just takes working together with the owners, the
engineers, and everybody. But I think this will be the finest place that I can think of on
the island. Down Maalaea, you've got the wind blowing, the sand in your eyes. Down at
the Dunes, you got the trade winds that are very strong through there. You've got homes
built on sand. Up here, you can build the homes on good, solid foundations. As far as
the size of the lots, we know that if you reduce the density, the affordable housing costs
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go up. The subdivider has no doubt done his homework. And as far as the water goes, if
you need more water, that's where the effort needs to be applied. If you need more roads,
you know that the engineers here are very capable of providing that. The tax income
that's gonna come from this project, the water meter money pays its own way. So,
everybody just needs to work out the details. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Adair. Questions? Seeing none -... (Applause).. .
CHAIR NISHIKI: --Ivan Lay, representing the Hawaii Carpenters Union as the Field
Representative, followed by Gary Sanches.
MR. LAY: Council Member...Council Members, good evening. I'm very privileged to stand
before you and testify for Kula Mauka, Kula Ridge. Affordable homes is a very
important concept here in the islands. Choices - a lot of people have choices where they
wanna live in the island. Given Kula, Kula Ridge, that choice for them is an additional
choice for them. A lot of people wanna live in Kihei. A lot of people want to live in
Lahaina. But there are people that wanna live Upcountry, retirement people who've lived
all their lives Upcountry. Where do they go? Where do they wanna live? They wanna
live Upcountry, guys. That's where they wanna live. Giving this retirement opportunity
for them is a great chance for them.
Work for our construction people - carpenters, electricians, masons, plumbers, so forth
and so on, hundreds of people we put to work. Maybe not all at once, but these are
families. When they get, when we call them and say we have a job for them, it's a
celebration. They've won. They've won. Their family has money again. It's a big
thing, and it's a big start for you guys to push this issue for them. Get them work out
there. This, this project will get work for our people.
The water issue - okay, "show me the water" bill. Developers, let's find water for your
project. We've found water. Now, you're gonna step in front of everybody. What
happens to every developer who finds water? Are we telling them that they're stepping
in front of everybody? Is that what we're saying to them? Are we...that's just telling
them don't find water 'cause you're stepping in front of everybody. I'm sorry, but you're
telling them to find water. They found the water. Let's give them that advantage towards
that, okay? Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Gary, Gary Sanches, followed by Deborah Sawyer.
MR. SANCHES: Good evening, Council Members. My name is Gary Sanches. I live down on
Omaopio Road. Unlike most people over here, I have a water meter. We don't have
water lines. My neighbor, who is one of the biggest ranchers and farmers on Omaopio
Road and in the island of Maui, he bought his property in 1940 something. Never
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took...he's 93 years old, and he'll never see a waterline in his lifetime on Omaopio Road.
I, I feel for the people without water meters. I feel for you. But my question, the Water
Department wants me to spend 400,000 or 500,000 putting in a waterline when they
supposed to put in the waterline. They want me to pay for it. On the other hand, this
Piiholo Well is fine and dandy. They found water. But who's gonna pay for all the
infrastructure? Who's gonna pay for the pumping of the water, us water users? I gonna
pay again. I gonna pay again, and I not gonna get anything. Like I told Mr. Victorino,
we've been paying infrastructure fees on our water bill for years and years. What did we
get on Omaopio Road? One two-by-two cement block around the fire hydrants. That's
all we got. Not fire hydrants, I take that back, water stems, which are inadequate for fire
protection. We have to even sign over to the County a notice of non-responsibility when
we built because we don't have fire protection. They want me to put up a water tank so I
can build a cottage. Retired school teacher, where you guys think I get all this money
from? You know, if I was growing pakalolo, not too bad. You know, 1, I could probably
afford it. But, you know, I don't wanna go jail. You know, so, my, my question to all of
you people is this, who's gonna pay for this transmission lines? Two million ain't gonna
do it. Two million dollars ain't gonna do it. So, who's gonna pay again? All the water
users here in the County of Maui, including myself We're gonna pay again, and we're
gonna pay again, and we don't get any services down Omaopio Road. I rest my case.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Mr. Sanches? Mr. Pontanilla, question?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah, question. Mr. Sanches, how much is it gonna cost you
just to get water to your water meter?
MR. SANCHES: Not just me, couple of my other neighbors. It's, it's gonna run...it, it all
depends how far you wanna go down Omaopio Road. You know, it could go from
350,000, you could go all the way to a million dollars. And that's not very far with the
cost today of pipeline. You know, the, the goat people, that subdivision down there?
They found their own water 'cause they didn't wanna deal with the County with
transmission lines and water wells, you know, and water meters, et cetera, et cetera. So,
that's what you're looking at.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
MR. SANCHES: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
... (Applause). . .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Deborah, Deborah Sawyer, followed by Ron Montgomery.
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MS. SAWYER: Good evening. Thank you for letting me testify. My name is Deborah Sawyer
and I'm representing myself. I've been a Kula resident for 20 years. I live right across
the street. I've raised both my girls here. They've gone to Kula School, Kalama, and
King Kekaulike. My youngest daughter is a senior now. My girls learned to ride bikes in
this parking lot and I've lived right across the street for quite some time, so I'm familiar
with the road. There's a lot of traffic here already, with Café 808, Morihara Store, and
the school. It's pretty busy already, and when you try to get out on the highway right
now, it's kinda hard. Sometimes you have to wait a long time. I really don't feel that the
intersection down below on Kula Highway right down here can handle a lot more traffic.
I'm a strong supporter of affordable housing. I don't feel that this is the place for that
sort of a housing development. I don't think that this road can handle the traffic during
the development or after the construction is done. I've seen kids in line going from
Haleakala School up to the tennis courts where I play tennis here all the time to take
classes, and every time I see it, see them walking on the side of the road, I kinda cringe
because it's so narrow over here. It looks like the cars can hit them. I really don't feel
that this kind of development fits into our neighborhood. It's been called a high density.
Whether it is or not, I don't know, but the lot sounds small and I don't like the sound of
duplexes. I think it's really going to change the rural feel of our neighborhood, and I also
don't like the idea of 973 people getting knocked off the water list. So, thank you for
listening.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Questions for Deborah? Seeing none, Ron Montgomery --

. .(Applause). .
CHAIR NISHIKI:
--representing the Kula Community Association, and he is the
Vice-President. He will be followed by Sherman Deponte
.

MR. MONTGOMERY: Thank you, Chair, Committee Members, and Council Members. My
name is Ron Montgomery. I testify this evening on behalf of the Kula Community
Association. The Kula Community Association supports efforts to provide affordable
housing and senior housing in the Upcountry area. Personally, 1 like Clayton Nishikawa
and his efforts to design housing that meets these requirements. We also recognize the
necessity for a developer to design a project that also allows a return on their investment.
However, the result is a project that raises a number of issues that were detailed in the
June 4, 2009 letter from the Board of the Kula Community Association. I will focus on
two issues.
Points seven and nine of our letter addressed the land use and size of lots in a rural area.
The current design describes the lot sizes of the affordable units to range in size from
5,200 to 6,000 square feet as opposed to earlier testimony that averages 2.4 houses per
acre. In this density driven area, this is equal to seven to eight homes per acre. To give
you a visualization, if you go to the Cottages at Kehalani, the lot sizes are 6,100 square
feet, if you go to Maui Lani's development, the lot sizes are between 7,000 and
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10,000 square feet. If you visualize those developments on this hillside, you get a feeling
for what the density of this project will be - seven to eight houses per acre.
In addition, the final Environmental Assessment July 2008, Page 24, shows the section of
affordable homes to be urban. As was pointed out by the Director, this is not included in
the Maui Island Plan. The mitigation on Page 47 is stated as the use of existing
topographic character of the site will minimize adverse impacts to the visual character of
the surrounding area. We believe that it will be difficult to impossible to minimize the
appearance of urban density in this rural setting. This will ruin a lot of the benefits that
people want to move to Upcountry for
.

Points four and five deal with water. One cited source for water for this project is the
Piiholo Well. This is an ongoing issue recently exacerbated by the proposed County
purchase of the Piiholo Well. The Kula Community Association continues to support
providing water meters and water for the many landowners on the Upcountry water meter
list over water for new residents who, in effect, are able to jump the list of people who
have been waiting for water -MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MR. MONTGOMERY: --for well over 14 years.
MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MR. MONTGOMERY: One final comment as I, as I remember back to Chair Victorino's Water
Resource Committee meeting. I was struck by two gentlemen, one in tears who said that
his father had died before this gentleman was able to build his home for his children and
his family. These are the people that we should be thinking about for Upcountry. Thank
you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Montgomery. Questions? Seeing none, Sherman Deponte.
... (Applause)..
CHAIR NISHIKI: Sherman will be the last speaker prior to this Committee taking a 15 minute
recess to take care of personal concerns, and then we'll come back at 7:45 p.m. Thank
you.
MR. DEPONTE: Is that because of me?
CHAIR NISHIKI: So, Sherman, hurry up!
COUNCIL MEMBERS: .. .(Laughter). .
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MR. DEPONTE: That is unfair. . .(laughs). . Anyway, I'm Sherman Dudley Deponte, and
I'm on the...representing myself. I'm also with Akamai Land Surveying. I've been
doing land surveying for 35 years here. We do need the jobs. That's the first. I've
walked on that road, the road that they're talking about right below here, when that was
the main road for Kula. And I went to that school when it was Kealahou School, and
nothing has changed on that. I think what we're looking at is management. I think the
departments need to be looked at. Water Department on this issue, water, we're looking
at water and it's the Water Department. I've come before you many times about that
Department. We need to clean that house now so that Kula can get back in, in line and
get going. We also need someone that's gonna fix the road, at least patch it some of the
time. Now we're arguing about the edges of the road. Well if you're dodging one of
those potholes and you hit a kid, uh, dah! Again, we walk down that road when we,
when it was the main road.
About standing in line - I remember standing in line for the cafeteria. That was my
favorite, you know, subject was eating. In any case, waiting in line for that, for, for
eating, and I remember getting shoved out at one time and fighting the guy to get back in
line into my same spot. And I grant you, yes, standing in line is the proper thing. But I
know one thing, if there wasn't food at the end of that line, if we didn't provide food at
the end of the line, the guys that brought the food and stood in the back of the line from
there back would get served and we'd be in line for what? Waiting for that Water
Department to provide us with our infrastructure that none of us are gonna get our water
until we provide fire protection. So, if every, any one of us over here is thinking that
well, we're gonna get our water meter right when that water is here, no. I'm, I'm, that's
baloney. And if we can get some money to put towards the infrastructure and get better
management inside of that Department I think that 's the key here. 'Cause we have
Waikamoi. We have this Piiholo Well, and they're testing good. Now we need to take
advantage of that, and we can suck up that water. And yeah, the water can flow in lines.
Without the water, what do we have?
I'm 5 th generation Portuguese. And I always talk about the Kula, the Kula Church and
we're right here, right above that Kula Church, Senior Center, Senior Citizen Center.
Seniors here can come down. And who works the hardest at the church? Go and watch it
at the feast. That they're praying for rain. That feast was put on for rain a hundred years
ago. And Wayne, you know me from before. We do what's right. This is right. If not
here, where are we going to have a senior citizen project up in Kula -MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes

.

MR. DEPONTE: --or affordable housing up in Kula? Hawaiian Homes just put on 150 to
160 lots. If you times that by two, just two cars per lot, you got what 300? Three
hundred cars now on the roads. We have a, we have a vocal minority that is making the
decision for the silent majority. And what happening is we needed a bypass road to stop
that traffic from coming to Kula, coming through Kula -- 34-
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MR. KANESHINA: Three-thirty.
MR. DEPONTE: --and it didn't happen. That's my spill. Again, we need to clean the Water
Department's house. . . ihrughs).
MR. NISHIKI: Thank you, Sherman.
. .(Applaus0. . .
MR. NISHIKI: Questions? Seeing none, the Committee be will, will be in recess until 7:50 p.m.
Committee in recess. Thank you. . . .6;ave/). . .
RECESS:

7:35 p.m.

RECONVENE:

7:50 p.m.

CHAIR NISHIKI: .. .(gavel)... Committee, please reconvene. The next speaker will be Scott
Prather, followed by Charles Freitas. Those of you that have attended this meeting,
we've got about 32 more speakers. So, Scott Prather, followed by Charles Freitas
Scott? Charles Freitas, followed by Cristina
.

MR. FREITAS: Hello, Councilmen. Okay. Yes, sir, Mr. Victorino, under three minutes. I
promise you this time. . (laugh.․) . . .and Mr. Nishiki. Wayne, I remember hanabata
days. That was the '60s and '70s. We are definitely getting older. Speaking about
getting older, you know, I think I'm number 28 on the list. Been waiting 12 years. It
goes on and on and on. And what I've heard tonight was really good. At least I'm not
the only one that's having problems with the Water Department. .. .(laughs).
Anyway, what I did here was, was kind of sad because the young people waiting to get
meters, you know. I'm not gonna hold my breath. I hope it's done. I hope you folks
purchase it. It would be good for the community, and I know for the Kula Ridge thing.
For us, it's really simple we're right down Kokomo, you know, so the water can just flow
anytime.
.

But the, the main thing is for these young people 'cause 96 percent of my family, and I
have a huge ohana, you know, all from Hawaii, and they're all in the mainland. And, you
know, my kids are still here, but I keep on thinking about their children and my
grandchildren and where are they gonna go? So, this thing, this, this, south well, you
know, we need to have it, and that's all there is. And make sure that number one priority
that is paramount is that the indigenous people, the people that live here, born here, or
have land here, yeah, that are on the list, get the meters they deserve. And they don't
have to wait 10 or 15 years, okay. Thanks, guys
.

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you.
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. .(Applause). . .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Someone signed up here that's first name is just Scott Prather?
MR. PRATHER: That's me. Yeah.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. I'm sorry. Go ahead.
MR. PRATHER: No worries. Thank you for allowing me to talk tonight. My name is Scott
Prather. 1 was born and raised in Kula. I went to Kula Elementary School, then to
Kalama, and was the last Upcountry class to graduate from Maui High. Anyways, when,
after I graduated from college, one of the things, you know, growing up I always thought
that Maui was the place for me to be. And no matter where I went I was fortunate
enough to travel to a few countries pursuing basketball and things like that, but in my
heart of hearts I always knew I was gonna come back here. And I never even thought
twice that it was gonna be this hard to get a house. I always kind of assumed like I'm
gonna get a good job. I'm gonna be educated. I'm gonna get a house. And it was just a
foregone conclusion as I grew up. But when I got here and the reality hit me that houses
here were or the median house prices were 600,000...$700,000 I, I, I knew that I would
never be able to save up enough for a down payment let alone ever pay off the mortgage.
And, I basically kind of...I didn't give up. I, I'm not the kind of person to quit, but I
realized that that was impossible. When I hear of things like affordable housing, 1 just,
you know, for me that's, that's like an, I just hear opportunity. And, if this were to
happen... and I don't know if I would even be able to afford it, whatever the affordable
housing prices are, but it would give, it would give me hope. And I think there's a lot of
people out here that just are looking for hope. I don't know if, you know, 1 understand
that there is infrastructure, problems with the road, and water and drainage and, you
know, if those things, kind of things can be worked out I think it just be a great project. I
mean I live up here. I work at Seabury. I love being Upcountry. You know, I play at the
gym right, right up the street here since I was ten years old. And it's just a place that I've
been for years and years. And I would just love for my, my daughter... my daughter is
just five days old... and I just would love for her to be able to experience some of the
things that, that I did up in Kula. And again, I just appreciate your guys time. I've been
away from her for about two hours now, I think I better get home. But I appreciate -.(Laughter). .
MR. PRATHER: --I appreciate you listening to me. And let's see where this whole thing goes.
Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you for taking the time. Thank you. Any questions for Scott?
.(Applause). .
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Someone by the name of Cristina you, you left no last name, followed by
Bill Kamai.
MS. PINEDA: Hi. My name is Cristina Pineda, and I currently, actually I was raised in
Santa Fe, New Mexico, and I've been living and working in Upcountry for the last five
years. I am a renter. And I'm actually renting on the project site, so I've actually been
able to experience what it would be like to live in where the project is proposed to be. I
am a teacher. I've been able to be employed at two different schools in Upcountry. This
neighborhood has many convenient features, as you know. There's a store, a restaurant
within walking distance, gas station, post office, schools, fire station. I feel that a well
planned affordable housing project with cozy plantation-style homes would be a great
addition to Upcountry and certainly give me a hope to get out of the renting business.
I'd also like to take this opportunity to suggest that the planting of native trees and plants
be a part of the landscaping of Kula Ridge. And I wanna thank you for your time and this
opportunity to speak this evening.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Cristina. Any questions? Seeing none, Bill Kamai, representing
the Hawaii Carpenters Union, followed by Cheryl Zarro.
MR. KAMAI: Aloha and good evening, Chairman Nishiki, Board Members, Committee
Members. My name is Bill Kamai, and I'd like to ask for your support in this application
in providing Maui County with affordable housing, senior housing. The developer has
an, a list of 400 applicants to fill the 70 affordable housing units, 34 of which are senior
housing. I'd just like to say, what, what kind of message does this send to any developer
who steps up to the plate, meets your criteria that you set regarding affordable housing,
senior housing, providing a 20-year water source, that's the show-me-the-water bill, and
then you turn around and steal his water? How dare you pit us in the construction
industry against the people who need affordable housing, senior housing, against the
people on the Upcountry water meter list? There wouldn't be a list if the County did
their job in providing future water resources for the people Upcountry. How dare you
support the measure in stealing this developer's water? Shame on you if you do. Shame
on you.
Do everybody a favor in this room and have the County do their job and provide their
own water source. And quit pitting us in the construction industry, us who need
affordable housing, us who need senior housing, against the people Upcountry who need
water meters. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions for Mr. Kamai?
. . .(Applause). .

-
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Cheryl Zarro, followed by Rick Hakendahl. Cheryl Zarro?
MS. ZARRO: Good evening, Council Members. I'm Cheryl Zarro. I'm a parent of seven
children. I have three that are on the island, one that's still in high school, so really only
two that have selected to be back here. I just sent my daughter of In fact, I flew in this
morning. I took her over to UH...or, not UH, Oregon. So she's now on the mainland
and may not return. I would love to see something like this come forward, maybe for
myself or any of my children, or any of the children that I see in the schools that I've
worked in, any of the teachers I've seen at Lokelani where I was there for eight-nine
years. I'm with Kihei Charter School. I see teachers leave. I see local teachers leave. I
see teachers come to the island hoping to help the education system. They get in, they're
here and they're working and they're helping and the scores are going up. And after two
years, they just can't do it. They just can't afford to stay and be part of Maui and part of
the education system.
I also heard a lot of testimony about a septic system that I went ahead and looked up back
in 2008. 1 believe it's called something like Aerobic with some kind of water that makes
it digest quicker. It's new. It's improved. It's supposed to be fantastic. And I don't
know if Council Members have seen any information on it but I went online and looked,
and it's an Oahu company. It, the septic that would go in would be supporting our
economy besides. And they've gotten national recognition, and they've gotten
recognition from the Department of Health. So, I'm kind of wondering why it's still
coming up like it's this huge issue when I live over in Pukalani and there's cesspools
everywhere. And my pop-pop, the house that I'm in, that planted all these beautiful fruit
trees where I live and I water the trees and I grow the fruit and I do what he showed me
to do since '88. He passed away in his late 90s. He said don't let the County get away
with what they've been doing with water. He told me that when I first met him. He goes,
no more water. You trickle. It comes out it's like trickle, you know. He moved back
here in the '60s. He was a taro farmer up in lao. He came down with the flood when
they were up there planting their taro before the, they took that water. He's like this
water goes away and that water. And I think that it really is amazing to me that the
County hasn't done something more.
Right after I testified last week... whenever that was, last week or whatever...I ran into a
farmer, stopped for a cup of coffee ten minutes later, and it's a farmer from Kula who's
been waiting since '83. I said how can that be? Said, you know, my husband went and
got the paperwork. He keeps everything. We proved we were on the list. We wound up
off the list or whatever. This is a farmer, six acres, and wants to farm more of the land
and needs a second meter, won't be given a second meter and sells fruits and vegetables
to feed our kids at the school. Tell me, what, there's something really wrong with this
picture. I did come from a community in Vermont -MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
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MS. ZARRO: --they dry well, they, they drill wells. You find your own water. It's part of what
you do when you build. But if you find your water and you've got this flow, it's not like
oh, I'm taking it away from all my neighbors. It is kind of amazing to me that, it, it, I feel
bad for everyone that's waiting for a water meter. But I'm kinda wondering there's
something really askew here. So, help me out. Help me see it clearly 'cause I, I can't.
I'm kind of baffled. And I appreciate the time. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Cheryl. Any questions? Seeing none, Rick Hackendahl
(Applause). .
CHAIR NISHIKI: --followed by Steve Sutrov.
MR. HACKENDAHL: Good evening, Council, and thank you for the opportunity to speak. I
would like to point out a few things. Number one, the lady just spoke about the septic
systems. Do we know if the ground will accept the percolation necessary to put 'em in
on small lots or will we have saturated fields that are oozing out of the ground? And then
what do you do with the house? You have to condemn it. Now, the house that's going to
be built on these affordable lots is probably going to be a small house. And the young
people that wanna buy 'em because they're affordable will be having a bunch of kids.
And they won't have the room.
So, the affordable housing is limited by size. It may not be exactly what they're asking
for. The road right out here is a narrow road. I don't know if you have the right-of-way
to expand it even. I know if you try to expand it that way, you're going to end up in
somebody's gulch. If there's the Holy Ghost Feast here, and there's a fire up there, the
trucks going to have to go all the way around the top, come in the emergency way, and by
that time in the, in the, in the compacted area where all the affordable housing are, you
may lose the whole subdivision once it starts spreading. And with the drought we're
having, I could see a wild fire going crazy up there.
I'm, I'm a little upset with the list, the water meter list. It says 1,312 applicants. How
many meters is that? I mean, one applicant, Kula Ridge, is asking for 137 meters. So, is
number one asking for 2,000 meters? I don't know how many are in front of me. I've
been on the list eight years. And if you buy the, the well outright, you may not even be
able to satisfy half this list. So, that's something you need to do is maybe you need to
enumerate this list to say that there are so many water meters being requested and each
requestee [sic] is asked...the gentleman earlier said he had four on the list. Kula Ridge
has a 116 on their one lot. It's really deceiving for us. We don't know when we're going
to get a water meter. I highly suggest you buy the well in its entirety, satisfy as many
people as you can, because that's what you're supposed to do. You're supposed to take
care of the majority, not the minority or special interests. I do know that affordable
housing is really needed. This just isn't the right place to put it.
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So, if you would buy the list, you could put a Band-Aid on the water problem that we
have here because it's not, it is not a shortage of water, it's a shortage of storage. We
need a reservoir, this well may hold us over until we can get the reservoir. We are
allotted 15 million gallons of water a day out of the ditch and we take seven. We let
8 million gallons go down to the sugar
.

So, if the County would get busy, build the reservoir, we won't have this problem
anymore. Thank you for your time. I highly recommend you disapprove the ridge, the
Kula Ridge, and promote the water list. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Rick.
. .(Applaus0. . .

CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Rick? Seeing none, Steve Sutrov. He is representing the Kula
Tennis Club; he's the Director, followed by Alan Kaufman.
MR. SUTROV: Hi. Aloha. My name is Steve Sutrov. Thank you for coming up to our
community once again, and I love giving testimony here in front of my daughter's
painting up there every time. So, yeah, I have to give 20 seconds to my wife. She had to
leave to the mainland this morning and she said, she's an architect for a number of years
and she knows Clayton Nishikawa very well. And she highly respects his work and, and
also says that all the architects on Maui also they do and believes he'd do an excellent job
on this development. And also that she believes that this area could be a good
continuation of, of a rural turned to semi-urban density for a good cause and done
correctly. Okay, that's her.
Myself, I, I have too many questions on the project, actually. From the Kula Tennis Club
perspective, I worked on the, the existing park, additional courts, with the County for
ten years, went through four mayors, and got the funding. And you all know that. And a
lot of that money for, for the courts was for drainage improvements for water retention.
Hundreds of thousands of dollars just for two tennis courts. I'm very concerned about
water generated from the development up above. Actually, this park is not done. We, we
master planned this park with a lot of money, and we have two more additional tennis
courts on the master plan with a passive park planned on an acre adjacent right next to the
road going up to this project. It doesn't, and it would be accessed, the passive park would
be accessed hopefully off of the road that goes up to the other project. I'd like to make,
have you make a contingent on this project that definitely the property here, which
belongs to Mr. Nishikawa, be given to the County and also he promises another three
acres adjoining this property, that's great. And he also in the newspaper, I read, he wants
to put in restrooms too. Well, I think also what needs to be done is that he needs to work
with the County very closely before this is done to ensure that all the drainage is
connected. I'd like to see his park and this park with the master plan involved of this
park make sure that the drainage is going to be sufficient enough that, that it's not going
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to cause any problems down across the road. I hope all of you have had a chance to walk
that road if you can. I know I've seen people having trouble getting up it, walking it. It's
pretty steep and it's, and it's, the tennis courts are right next to it too. So okay, that's one
concern is the drainage and the parks and working with the County to make sure the, the
parks are -MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MR. SUTROV: --adjoined and gonna be workable with drainage. And, and also safety as far as
maybe fencing and pathways and that kind of thing because kids are going to be coming
down from there, crossing through the park, going down to the road, going to school,
whatever. Okay, that's a concern. And the roadway going up, I'd like to see a wall or a
fence and heavy landscaping separating the road from the park, from the tennis courts.
Being on the north side of a tennis court, you can put trees. And I'd like to see something
planted there and maintained. That's about my three minutes I think. Thank you very
much.
CHAIR NISH1K1: Thank you, Steve. Question for you, Steve.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Steve, for being here. Your master
plan, does the Parks Department have that master plan for this area here -MR. SUTROV: Do they have what now?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: --that you talked about? Yeah.
MR. SUTROV: Do they have a...
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: The master plan for...
MR. SUTROV: Oh, absolutely.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay.
MR. SUTROV: I've got copies of it at home. They have copies of it.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay, good.
MR. SUTROV: And it actually has a master plan of additional tennis courts and restroom
facilities on the next phase. But 1 didn't want to go to Council on budget this time
around. You got Kihei Park and all that happening so I was polite not to say anything.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
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MR. SUTROV: But we're going to be coming in force soon.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions' Seeing none, thank you. Alan Kaufman, followed by
Gene Zarro
.

MR. KAUFMAN: Aloha. My name is Alan Kaufman. I'm a veterinarian. I live in Kula. I'm
speaking for myself, and I'm paying my babysitter time-and-a-half for me to clock on. I,
too, love Kula, and I'd love for it to stay rural and stay country. I also remember the
words of my youngest son's great-grandmother, Lucille Kapahee, who repeatedly told
her grandchildren -- don't be selfish. Next, I restate the obvious. If you want affordable
and senior housing, you have to build it.
Water. It only seems fair if Kula Ridge is to get water, those on the water meter list
should also get it. But appreciate we have heard from many local families ineligible to
apply for meters. They don't own land in Kula. They can't afford it. But they, too, want
to remain or return to Kula. I do not know that the one group is any more deserving than
the other. My biggest concern with regard to the project is simply safety. I live here. I
go to 808. I go to Morihara's, and I know what the road conditions are like. If the
project is approved, I think that the neighborhood needs to be asked what they think
about traffic calming devices. That's the long way of saying speed humps. There've
been accidents there. We've put them on the road that I live on and it has helped
tremendously.
The other suggestion is if it gets built, consider for traffic control, when people come
down from the subdivision and hit Lower Kula Road, make it left turn only during those
hours when children are going to Waldorf School and eliminate the congestion at the
Waldorf School area. Just send 'em down to Calasa's and let 'em go down from
Calasa's. Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Alan. Questions? Seeing none, Gene Zarro, followed by
Michelle Groves.
MR. ZARRO: Aloha Council. Thank you for making the trip Upcountry. It's good to see you
all again so soon. I, I have a couple questions, well not...a couple concerns I should say.
One is there's a lot of fear going on here. The septic tanks, they, they, they've been
proven. There's been perk tests done. I know this. I've spoken to the developers a little
bit. It's not going to turn into a sludge pond. You know, the water runoff, the
engineering, that's the next step. You know, you have to give 'em a chance to do the
engineering. So, the engineering, that, that's a relatively easy part 'cause the engineers
know what they're doing. The water will runoff and it won't be hazardous. And as far as
wildfires go, there's people who already live above Kula Ridge. They already have that
risk, whatever it is, you know.
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And then the last concern I have is if there's been a school over there for 20, for 40 years,
Haleakala Waldorf. and they don't have a sidewalk, it's you guys. They should've had
that sidewalk 25 years ago. That's not right. You know, there's 240 kids over there. I'm
a little bit of an educational advocate and I know how kids can go. There should have
been a sidewalk there. That should not be the developer's kuleana to have to do that.
That's something the County should've done.
And it also goes along with the water. You know, if, if, if the government can't provide
water and safety, what do we need you for? That is very basic stuff. You know, and I
say that with, with respect. You know, and I know all you guys, some, most of you are
new. And I know all of you, and you're friends. But I mean water and safety, that's our
tax money. So, please help us figure this out because with that comes affordable housing,
senior housing, quality of life. Thank you, guys.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you.
. .(Applau.s e).
.

. .

CHAIR NISHIKI: Michelle Rose

.

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Question.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Question, Mr. Zarro, from... sorry, I didn't see. Thank you, Gene.
MR. ZARRO: It's alright.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo Chair.
MR. ZARRO: Hi, Bill

.

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Hi. Good to see you.
MR. ZARRO: Good to see you.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I, I just wanted to tell you that in some communities, there
are some guideline designs for them. For instance, in Hana we don't want sidewalks
that's why we don't have sidewalks. Our school was 60 years old before we got a new
school. Two hundred students went to that school and never walked on a sidewalk. So,
for rural areas like Hana, we prefer not to change the character of our town by putting
gutters and sidewalks and all of those things. So, I think it's up to the community what
they want. And the County won't build it if the Code says not to because that's in part of
the community plan. So, I just wanted to share that information with you.
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MR. ZARRO: And, and I appreciate that, Bill. I'm concerned because I drive up here once in a
while and that's, that's, that's a blind turn. I mean_ you come up, you make a turn, and
before you know it, you're in a school zone. So, that's my, my only concern, you know.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah. And and I think that can be addressed by including
it in a community plan -,

MR. ZARRO: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --if that's what the community wants. Thank you.
MR. ZARRO: But I appreciate it. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Michelle Rose, followed by Al Chiarella. Al Chiarella, followed by Zach
Franks.
MR. CHIARELLA: Good evening, everyone. Thanks for coming up here tonight. I just wanna
say that obviously with the shirt I'm wearing I'm in support of this project. Okay, so I'm
a dead giveaway there. For, to me, it's, it's so obvious. Do we need affordable homes?
Is anyone arguing that fact? Absolutely. Do we need workforce housing? Of course we
do. Do seniors need it? Yeah. This is a great spot out here. They'll level this off.
There's not going to be a 30-degree grade coming down or anything like that. You've
got a really smart, local developer here who has thought this through and been working
on this for a long, long time. He's going to take care of these concerns and these
problems. And he does have engineers and all of these other things. I'm the father of
four. Three of my kids are on the mainland. I've been on Maui for 26 years. So, I got
three there. I got one left. He's a junior. And I hope he doesn't go off as well. The ones
on the mainland are working. They'd love to come back. One's a teacher. Love to come
back if he could get a house. Grew up Upcountry, went to school Upcountry. Love to
come back here again.
I urge you guys to support this thing. I mean, if this is, if this is the fast track to
affordable housing, you know, what's the regular track look like? You know, it's pretty
crazy out there. Anyway, thank you
,

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much, Al.
MR. CHIARELLA: Okay.
.. (Applause).. .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Zach Franks, followed by Perry Artates.

- 44 -

PUBLIC SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

September 22, 2010
Kula Community Center

MR. FRANKS: Good evening, Council Members. Good to see you again. Thank you for
staying so late. I wanna make an important correction. I happened to walk in the door
when, Mr. Nishiki, you were speaking to the number of meters that would be lost if Kula
Ridge went through. I say this with total respect for you, but I believe that a
miscalculation has been made. The, if the Piiholo South Well is purchased by the County
of Maui, it will provide the equivalent of 1,296 meters at 600 gallons per day. The
allocation that has been contemplated to Kula Ridge is equivalent to 200 meters per day.
So, 973 meters, I don't even know where that comes from. That's a loss. It's 200 meters
that would be lost to the, to the list. So that you would have a total of 1,096 meters still
available, and 30 of those meters would go to Piiholo South, which would retain the right
to them. So, you would then have 1,066 meters at 600 gallons per day per meter. 1,066
is an easy number to remember. It's the year that William the Conqueror came to
England. It's just, I, I just... Mr. Victorino, I see you shaking your head. Ten sixty-six,
that's the year he came. I can remember that myself Okay.
I'm not here to speak for the Piiholo South Well. It's been attacked on a regular basis by
Mr. Mayer. He's, he's basically spreading scare tactics. The Piiholo South Well will
speak for itself. I'm not here to speak for Kula Ridge. Plenty have already done that. I
am here to encourage you to deliberate on the merits of Kula Ridge, not on whether or
not it has water. You can approve or disapprove Kula Ridge on its merits, and if you
decide to approve it, approve it on the basis that it must bring water before and develop a
source or acquire a source before it begins construction. That seems very simple.
You've got a groundswell of people here who want this thing done. But I'm not here to
tell the County or you whether you should choose between the water list and Kula Ridge.
And 1 don't really even think that you should be thinking about that. I think that you
should just say, we're gonna look at Kula Ridge, Kula Ridge is going to have to figure
out its water problem later on.
I am here to speak for Clayton Nishikawa, however. I've had the privilege of dealing
with Clayton Nishikawa for two years. I have found him to be totally honest, totally
intelligent, extremely talented, a man of high integrity, and a man who would not propose
to you after five years of work a project that is slipshod -MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MR. FRANKS: --and wouldn't work. And, and I, I guess the last word that I would like to say
about that, is that don't let yourself get hung up by technicalities. It's a way to kill good
projects. We need to encourage people like Clayton. We need to, we need to encourage
the best of us to create for the rest of us. Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you.

. .(Applause). . .
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions? Question for Mr. Franks.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Zach. In regards to what you just said, just a
question. So, approving the project with the condition of show me the water before you
build?
MR. FRANKS: Yes, sir.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay.
MR. FRANKS: That's exactly the way I feel.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Thank you, Zach, for being here.
MR. FRANKS: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, all your meter calculations that you have given to us
during all this testimonies, both at my Committee and Mr. Nishiki's Committee is based
on a simple mathematical formula of 600 gallons per meter?
MR. FRANKS: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So, if somebody wanted 50 meters, that 600 per
meter is what you're basing it on?
MR. FRANKS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So, just so that everybody...and it is a fact that
Upcountry generally uses less water than, than, than other areas, so that may be a skewed
number, but whatever. And thank you, just so that the calculations are clear.
And then the last thing is, you're saying for what Mr. Nishikawa wants and what you
guys want would be something of a total of 230 to 240 meters?
MR. FRANKS: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Total.
MR. FRANKS: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Of the 1,296. So, that's where you get the 1,066, when
William the Conqueror came to -MR. FRANKS: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --wherever? Okay. Thank you. I got all, the whole
picture now.
MR. FRANKS: . .(Laughs). . . Ask Mr. Molina. He knows this. I, if I may respond to that for
just one thing. I don't have, I, I really don't have any brief as to Kula Ridge. I don't
really know about the merits or the demerits of the project, and I don't really, and my self
interest is not tied up with whether or not Kula Ridge goes through, but I do know the
man. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions? Seeing none, thank you.
... (Applause).. .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Perry Artates, followed by Foster Ampong.
MR. ARTATES: Aloha, Chairman Nishiki and Council Members. My name is Perry Artates.
I'm a resident in Kula, in fact in, in Keokea. I was born and raised in Keokea. And
Keokea used to have a school. And Kula Hospital was Kula Sanatorium. But the reason
I stand before you is because I have a kuleana. I have a kuleana to represent the working
people of our industry, which is the operating engineers. We are, right now, in the, in the
depths of our soul of 79 percent that we are out of work. And I speak in behalf of all
those that, that are not working, that are in the, in the crisis of losing their homes, in the
crisis of even having to take their lives. And that's a reality, that I think so that we need
to pay attention. The Kula Ridge project is going to give work to our industry because
we are the pioneers of whatever happens in the State of Hawaii. It's not only Maui
County. We, we, we build things that from, from mauka to makai, and without our
industry as skilled craft people that build observatories, to, to harbors, to schools, to
police stations, to...I mean, what I, what I really wanna get across is that we are really
suffering. I cannot express more than what we represent. And if I wouldn't be here to, to
testify before you in the, the minds and the thinking of our industry and our family that
we're, we're really hurting. And, and this project is something that I think that we should
really look into. Yes, there is water issues. There is historical site issues. But they need
to be real. They really need to be pono on what they're seeking. And if, if government
regulates laws about water -MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes

.

MR. ARTATES: --and government regulates laws about historical findings, let's, let's be the
findings of fact and the conclusion of law. And that's what 1 stand before you is, is the
-47-

PUBLIC SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

September 22, 2010
Kula Community Center

conclusion of law and the findings of fact. And I am here testifying in support of the
Kula Ridge project. Thank you
.

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Perry.
MR. ARTATES: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions? Seeing none, Foster Ampong, followed by William Abreu.
... (Applause).. .
MR. AMPONG: Aloha. Good evening, Committee. My name is Foster Ampong. I've listened
to many of the testifiers tonight and it's pretty obvious and evident that there, there are
many concerns throughout the spectrum of our community. As 1 was listening and
processing people's manao, I thought about what I originally came here to discuss with
you.
First of all, I understand that this is the second attempt by the developer to get this project
off the ground. I was involved with some discussions and dialogue a year and a half ago
mainly about the iwi kupuna that was unearthed. And my, my concern was the
archaeology, the protocols that were conducted. And, and quite frankly, they, they were
very poor. But listening to the other testifiers tonight it's become evident that many of
the concerns are of the society's needs, the community's concerns, and they're valid -from available water to homes for seniors and for people that can afford two jobs. And I
think, you know, living in 2010, by now with all that's been developed, with all that's
progressed in our island community for the last 100 years, you figure by now we would
have a pretty good plan as to how to proceed in our society. You know, we heard the
testifier that was pretty blunt and harsh about the County government.
So, what I wanna address is that with so much of these concerns being expressed to you
tonight, I believe that it would be a wise thing for the Committee to not approve this
project. I'm not against affordable homes. I'm not against those who have been waiting
years for water meters. I'm not against those who are in dire need of jobs to support their
families. But I am in very much support of sound, wise planning. And I think by now
government would have come to mature to a point where we could have that and
therefore the discussions tonight wouldn't be so dire, and I'll, I'll use that term. So, you
know, I would suggest that the, the Committee not approve this, this project. And I not
saying to the developer no, you cannot have affordable homes. No, you cannot have a
business. What I'm saying is let's take couple steps back. Let's really look at what we
need to look at. Look at the problems.
MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
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MR. AMPONG: Look at the solutions, the remedies. We need to find remedies for these
concerns and not just say, oh, okay, let's rubber stamp it and let's go build this
community because one segment of the community needs jobs. What I'm saying is that
to be fair to everyone, let's not approve this. 'Cause obviously this is the second attempt
on the fast track process. And what I really don't want is, you know, people will be
forced or pressured into approving something that they otherwise would not really want
to do whole heartedly or commit to a 100 percent. So, what I'm saying is let's please not
approve this, take a step back, go back to the drawing board, and approach this with more
clear minds. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Foster. Any questions?
.(Applause). . .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Seeing none, William Abreu, followed by Bruce !T u.
MR. ABREU: Good evening, Council Members. Anyway, Wayne, you said earlier that we need
to state facts, and the facts are that...oh, and one more thing. I'm William Abreu, and
I'm number 30 on the shibai list. You all, you know what shibai means, right? Okay.
It's just a ploy from the Water Department.
Anyway, what I wanna say is that the Piiholo Well, for Mr. Eng's information and
Mr. Mayer's information, is a sound well. And as Zach Franks said, it will speak for
itself. And Zach said earlier about scare tactics, that's exactly what happens. If you get
the community afraid of things, the Council is not going to support it because
everybody's afraid. But they have nothing to be afraid of. These guys have engineers.
They have people that do studies, like the County is famous for, studies. Okay.
Now, the other thing is that if you look at Maui, I was born and raised here, the same old
line from everybody. You look at South Maui to East Maui. Maui is not the same. You
cannot stop progress. It needs to happen. Look at these people. They got no work. And
it's not only about the work. You think developers get bottomless buckets? Do you
think that Clayton can keep doing this? It's ridiculous.
The first thing we gotta do is the Water Department needs to be re-evaluated and
everyone in there on the engineering side get canned. And they need to fill out a progress
report, the new people, every month to see what they're doing. We cannot be railroaded
the way we are. It's disgusting. And it's exactly what's happening.
So, they come up here to make you guys afraid because you're elected, or they're not
gonna vote for me if I do, if I make the wrong decision. But that's not true, you know.
The Hawaiians say kinacole, do the right thing. I gave you all the paper, like that. You
need to make the right decision. And the decision is that this project goes through. It's a
great project.
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And the other thing I'm gonna tell you, if Clayton screws up on this project, I going be
the first guy breaking down his door 'cause I not up here sticking my neck out for him so
he can do that to me and embarrass me and ruin my integrity. I will not go for that. So,
that's all I have to say, and thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you.
. .(Applause). . .
CHAIR NISHIK1 Any questions? Seeing none, Bruce U'u, representing the Hawaii Carpenters
Union, followed by Priscilla Mikell.
-

MR. U' U: Good evening, Council Chair and Council Members. Thank you, guys, for giving me
the opportunity. Usually we say good morning, but I guess we're saying good evening.
But thank you, guys, for coming. My name is Bruce U'u. I'm the Apprenticeship
Coordinator for the Hawaii Carpenters Union here on Maui. We all know about the
unemployment. We, we unemployed. A lot of the members are unemployed.
Seventy-eight, 75 percent. A lot of people don't got unemployment checks anymore.
They exhausted all the benefits. This will put people back to work.
In 1977, I read the facts that you have the Kula rule that suggested to me that potentially
there was an upcoming problem with water. In 1994 ,the Upcountry water meter, water
meter list was established. In 2009, the Upcountry meter rule codified as Maui County
Code, Chapter 14, that's a total of 33 years, to see that the potential to solve a problem in
the middle of, in a matter of two years that a problems been existing for 33 years sounds
pretty impossible. So, I suggest that you partner with the developer to get some water or
alleviate some of the people on the list and at the same time, you know, you can kill two
birds with one stone, you know. Hit the affordable... actually it's three now. Hit the
affordable, hit the water, and give us guys back to work. Give us back the dignity that we
deserve for being Maui residents.
Heard about people talking about the community, it's not adjusted for the growth in that
area. Well, I supported two projects that abuts my neighborhood. I live in a low-income
neighborhood in Paia. Back then, had low income. I'm one of the guys who, actually, I
had to get 'em from my mom. So, it's no low income anymore. Kuau Bay View, an
affordable house that sits on the right and left of me that abuts the property. And I think
the study, one of the members told me, one of the people live in Kuau Bay View that one
car every 12 minutes goes in and out. And I don't see that as a factor. Traffic for
everybody. It's a traffic...well, you know what, I live through it. They, they abutting my
house. But it didn't affect my house that much. And really, everybody gotta go through
my way for go to town to work. So, I can live with it. Put it this way, had 100 homes
built next to me, I say I made 30 new friends out of the hundred homes. And that's what
we gotta be looking for.
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I heard a lot of people, more importantly, I heard a lot of people with roots on Maui speak
on behalf of an attempt to own a house here, seven generations, somebody's great, great
grandparents built the church, Mr. Hashimoto is my son's P.E. teacher, couple of my
classmates. We all looking for the same thing, sustain a lifestyle. That is so difficult to
do. It is so hard to. I am so fortunate I have a home to top that off with a job. I got a
great life. And I heard some of the testifiers say that you gotta be 100 percent sure before
you support this project. You know what, I'd be single -MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MR. U'U: --if that's the case 'cause I argue with my wife about 95 percent of the time. Okay,
80. But my last words to you is, I got from one of the commissioners, respect the dead,
take care of the living. Thank you.

. .(Applause). . .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions? Seeing none, Priscilla Mikell, followed by Dana Naone Hall

.

MS. MIKELL: Aloha, Chairman Nishiki and Council Members. And thank you all very much
for staying late into the night to hear our community's concerns. My name is Priscilla
Mikell, a lifelong resident of Maui. I am fortunate to be a homeowner. My daughter and
her husband own their own home here on Maui. My son will probably never come back
to Maui by choice. So, I really don't have a personal interest in as to whether or not this
project is approved or not approved. However, after hearing about the project and all of
the issues, pro and con that's been going on, I felt compelled to come and speak to you
because 18 years ago, I was one of the many Mauians who dreamed about living here in
Kula, a dream that I had even from the time I was growing up in Lahaina, but a dream
that I never thought I could ever materialize because I never thought we could afford it.
But 18 years ago, my husband and I were very blessed to have been given the opportunity
to be able to purchase a home here in Kula, and we have made Kula our home ever since
and we love living here.
Tonight, I've heard many issues being raised, these issues being very legitimate and also
long standing. And if, as we've heard, these issues have not been resolved over the many
years with all due respect to the County, obviously the County by itself is not able to
resolve these issues or mitigate these issues by itself. So, I am hopeful that with the work
between the County and the developer, I'm really hopeful that the County and the
developer can work together to mitigate and remedy the issues so that many more
Mauians will be able to realize their dream of owning a home, first of all, and then
secondly to be able to also call beautiful Kula home. So, thank you very much for being
here and listening to us.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Priscilla. Questions? Seeing none, Dana Naone Hall -- 51-
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.(Applause).
CHAIR NISHIKI: --followed by Leina Shirota Purdy.
MS. HALL: Good evening, Council Members. My name is Dana Naone Hall. In the two years
since this affordable housing project was unanimously voted down by the Council, not
much of substance about the project has changed. Instead of 70 workforce housing units,
the Kula Ridge developer now proposes approximately one-half of the 70 workforce
housing units will be senior duplex units, and the other half will be workforce units. I am
saddened that these relatively few units are the cause of so much upheaval and dissention.
As a community, I am sure that we would rather, we would prefer to support each other;
however, I am not sure or I am not certain that Kula Ridge is the answer. Let's remember
that 49 percent of this project is market-based housing and that market-based housing
will be located on about 30 acres of this 48-acre parcel. The 51 percent affordable
housing component of the project will be squeezed onto only 9 acres. These affordable
housing units range from 80 percent to 100 percent of median income and rise to
120 to 140 percent of median income. Housing prices start at $237,600 to $297,000 for
only 17 of these units. The other 42 will be, will cost from 297,000 to 459,000. I hope
that the Department of Housing and Human Concerns has done an analysis of just how
affordable these units are. I also wonder about the financial viability of the project. Does
the developer have the necessary financing or is the Council being asked to approve
added value to the property without any assurance that the project is shovel-ready, so to
speak?
Now, for the burials. A burial was found under a rock feature on May 28, 2009 during
grubbing and grading for an access road on the Kula Ridge Mauka parcel. This burial
was encountered on the lower end of the parcel just below the gate that separates the two
parcels. The burial will be preserved in place as determined by SHPD and the Maui
Burial Council. A little more than three months later, another burial was discovered on
September 8, 2009 on parcel 174 of the Kula Ridge affordable housing parcel.
MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MS. HALL: Okay, I'm almost done. The burial in this parcel was found in a subsurface basalt
slab-lined crypt, which was itself found wholly within a U-shaped, U-shaped wall
feature. This particular burial practice has been recorded before. In the archaeology of
Upcountry, Maui in Waiohuli and Keokea just to the south of this project area, a burial
was found in a shallow, stone-lined crypt. Okay? And I have to tell you one more thing.
The long term, there is a burial treatment plan for this burial and it requires that a ten foot
radius from the outside of the U-shaped wall be the preservation area. So, that's
2,592 square feet. This preservation area is to be recorded on title as an encumbrance.
The BTP proposes that a map with meets and bounds description of the preservation area
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by filed with the Bureau of Conveyances. Keep in mind that Scientific Consultant
Services, the project archeologists, wrote the burial treatment plan.
MR. KANESHINA: Four minutes.
MS. HALL: Okay. And now the reason...
CHAIR NISHIKI: Dana, you've got to wrap up.
MS. HALL: Okay. The reason that's important is that nowhere in the revised application does it
show the location of this burial on its preservation area. So, I compared it with the. the
map in the burial treatment plan with the maps in the revised application and this
preservation area of 2,900 square feet is located smack in the senior affordable housing
area. Anyway, thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Questions for Dana? One question. This burial that is found
smack in the area of where the affordable units are supposed to be, does this indicate that
the study is incomplete?
MS. HALL: Well, we believe the study is incomplete but what, but my reason for raising this
issue is that it's not included anywhere in, on the graphics or in the text of the revised
application. The revised application was published in July of 2010. These burials were
found in 2009. And because it's gonna, because this preservation area is going to be
recorded as an encumbrance on title to the property, it should be shown in the plans,
because that will effectively take one of these units out in order to accommodate the
preservation of this burial. And the location of the other burial similarly has not been
located on any of the plans in the application.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. But, but, but under a burial plan, do they dictate whether they're
going to remove the burial or leave the burial?
MS. HALL: Oh no, both burials have already been determined to be preserved in place by
SHPD and the Burial Council. So, they must be preserved in place. There is not a
question about that.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. We'll ask the developer.
MS. HALL: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Leina Purdy, followed by Godwin Pelissero.
MS. PURDY: Hi. Good evening. I'm Leina Shirota Purdy and I live four houses up the street
here. Many years ago when this project was first brought to the community, the people
within the 500 square feet was notified about it. We had a little meeting at Kula cafeteria
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at the school and the majority of the people there had raised all the same issues that's
been brought up throughout the evening. I came here tonight to, of course, say the same
things. One, water meter list. I moved here over 11 years ago because I wasn't able to
get a water meter in Haiku from my parents who have gifted me property. So, to leave
Haiku, where I grew up, I found a house up here, a very tiny house. So, 1 have four
children, my husband and myself, and we live in a very small house right over here.
Now, my idea would had been to have built in Haiku, to have gotten my water meter, to
live off the land that my grandparents gifted to my mother and who gifted to me.
Now, for this project to come about and to say that there is water, yes, but however many
houses will be up here, that 59 or so, whatever number it is, that's 59 people versus the
thousand, the thousand plus people on the water meter list. I'm a hundred and something.
I can't, I, you know, the list number has changed since day one in 1999 when I had
signed up on the water meter list along with a lot of my other family members. So, that's
one thing.
Another thing, schools. We mentioned the schools. How is Kula School gonna handle
all the children up here and all the homes that have not yet been developed in Hawaiian
Homes up here? Kula School is packed to capacity. They've added extra kindergarten
classes because of all the children that have now been coming into the community.
The roads. Come over here evening time, early morning, people are flying up and down
these roads. My children walk to the store. They come back. We walk to church. We're
all within this little area here. Now, there's a sidewalk that is only up unto Morihara
Store practically, and it ends right here at the church. Now, as far as Haleakala School,
there is no way that you can put a little sidewalk over there because there's no room.
You're gonna have to cut into the embankment here and take away somebody else's
property if the sidewalk is put in, which it should be put in because the children, as
someone had said earlier, they do all walk up here for activities up here and then at the
gym also.
And lastly, the water runoff. You know, we don't know what's gonna happen once all of
this is bulldozed or whatever. On a very rainy day, come over here and you'll see all the
water that starts up from here that goes down to these people's houses over here -MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MS. PURDY: --where they have to have that drainage system. Now what's gonna happen to
their house once all of this is manipulated? So, please take that into consideration. I
really, you know, I love Kula. I wanna move back to Haiku, but I don't have a meter.
So, if this is gonna be my home, I hope it's safe. And I hope I don't ever have to see any
cross, crosses over here because someone has died because this road is horrible. Thank
you.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Leina. Any questions? Seeing none, Godwin Pelissero, followed
by John Wilson. And for all of you in attendance, there are five more testifiers so far left
Thank you.

.

MR. PELISSERO: Hi. My name is Godwin Pelissero, and thanks for being here. I think
Clayton's project is a good, solid project, affordable housing. You've heard the people.
It's in demand. It's necessary. But the one point that one lady touched on is that the
urban growth boundaries. This project is, is dense. Its density deems that it should be
within urban growth boundaries. Now the GPAC, the General Plan Action Committee
worked thousands of hours on this island to establish where the growth is gonna be
because we all know growth is inevitable. And they spent a lot of time establishing
where the boundaries are. A project like this, which is good, it's, I know he means well
and everything's great, but it should be inside one of the urban growth boundaries, the
closest one being around Pukalani, Makawao, down in that area. You know, build this
project if you can find the water, if you can show the water. But build it within the
boundaries. I think that's the most critical thing. And that's all I gotta say.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Godwin. Any questions? Seeing none, John Wilson, followed
by Lionel Santos
.

MR. WILSON: Chairman Nishiki, thank you for being here with your Committee tonight. We
all appreciate you joining us in Kula. I'm speaking as an individual although I have been
involved with the Kula Community Association and its board for many years.
My concern is not this project, because I think the idea of affordable housing and senior
housing, which I will soon be looking for myself probably, is a good idea. But as pointed
out, the urban boundaries defined in the plan, proposed plan, is there to help the County
minimize infrastructure cost. Now, as mentioned earlier by many of our, several of the
speakers, our infrastructure costs have been very low in Kula because the County hasn't
done anything. And the, the, the point I wanna make following the previous speaker is
that this should have been within an urban boundary, not in Kula, which is a rural area.
However, 1 do believe that if you go ahead and approve this project, you should take
responsibility as representing our, us as the County of Maui to afford some of the costs.
Historically, the County has always used the developer to minimize the cost to the
County. And that's the same thing with the Water Department. So, my point is you
should take responsibility and be pono in, in helping this. If you're going to approve it,
go forward. So, you should go ahead and buy the property you need to widen that road,
to put the sidewalks in, or to build a crosswalk so people can get from this development
down to Kula Elementary School without having to go through the traffic crossing the
street several times.
So, I would urge you to consider your responsibility as pointed out an hour or so ago by
another speaker to do your, your thing as the County. And I know our problem with the
budget and the costs are very difficult to consider that, but that's one of the real concerns
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I think you should look at. If you're gonna put something outside the urban boundaries,
then you need, as the County representatives, to help finance that.
Left turn lanes off the Kula Highway onto the roads into Kula. Police enforcement of the
20 mile an hour speed zone. My son, who is trying to find an affordable house has to buy
one he can't afford because I'm now helping him, which is three houses up from
Morihara Store. His, my grandson was out in that street because he got through the gate.
Fortunately, the three people that were in cars stopped to allow him to be rescued, but the
concern is I park on that street to help my wife babysit, and people are going by there
more than 20 miles an hour. So, if you're gonna approve this project and have another
couple hundred people and children walking up and down that street, you need to have
police enforcement there during those peak times at least.
MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MR. WILSON: So, that's really my, my suggestions. If you go ahead and approve it, then take
responsibility for doing our part as well. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Wilson. Questions? Seeing none, Lionel Santos, followed
by Joyclynn Costa.
MR. SANTOS: I'm Lionel Santos. Good to see all of you guys up here, Chairman. I have a
personal problem. I have nothing to do with this what have you. Can any of you answer
me the questions when I'm through? I have a three lot family subdivision. You all talk
about affordable houses. I have property that my family have owned for over 100 years.
I wanna give it to my family. It cannot go through. I don't blame any of you. The Water
Department. Only one who can control the Water Department is the Mayor. Anybody
else, none of you can go into the Water Department and tell the Water Department what
to do. Am I right or wrong?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: You're right.
MR. SANTOS: So, we really can't blame you guys for anything. But don't give us bull. Give
us the straight answers. Okay, now, I have two water meters for two houses that I own
on this five acre property. I have subdivided into three lots. I need one more water
meter. I will wait for my water meter. My argument is not the water meter. I wanna
have that subdivided. I am 83 years old. I wanna get my estate straightened out before I
go. The Water Department has, well ten years ago they told me to, that I was going put
in a pipeline that cost me $100,000. Maybe today it's $200,000. And all they have to
only put that pipeline in when whoever I give this three acres to wants to build a house.
What is more affordable than you giving somebody property to build a house? You guys
tell me what is more affordable? And not only me, there's a whole bunch of families up
here live Upcountry that has property that want to give their kids the property and this
County will not allow us to give away our property. Is it because of the money? You
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guys grumble about water, about water and the cost. When Wailea needed water,
Makena needed water, what have you, you guys all put up bonds, bought Wailuku Ag
water gadget, put up treatment stuff No problem. You didn't hear them saying, oh, this
is going to cost too much money. This is that much money. It's a lot of bull.
Quarter mile from my house, my property rather, you guys all know where this...I don't
know who he was wanted to build a big subdivision over there -MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MR. SANTOS: --houses and what have you... he was turned down. He put on... he sold it to
somebody else. The guy made a three-lot subdivision. He has only one water meter.
The Water Department approves it. You tell me what the hell's the difference between
me and what I call transplant. Came from the mainland, took his money, and went back
to the mainland. So, that's all I got to say.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions for Lionel?
MR. SANTOS: So don't, so don't tell me that these things are even and everything is over the
table. I don't believe that bull.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you.
.. (Applause).. .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Joyclynn Costa, followed by Fumito Yoshisato, Jr.
MS. COSTA: Good evening, Council Members. Nine o'clock. Lot of valid testimony here this
evening. I sat here when this project was up in front of the Burial Council. We went on a
site visit. They showed us where the topside, the bulldozer hit a mound that they... see,
there's a lot of mounds up there. And they say, you know, that's where they planted corn
and where they did push piles and there's nothing there. And you know, we hear this a
lot throughout every project. Well, like every other project, the nothing turned into a
burial.
I came forward at the Burial Council to let them know that I was claiming as cultural
descendant because of the name within this ahupuaa, which is Keohokalole. So, the
developer, the owner, their attorneys, everyone that was representing, the archeologists,
they were all in attendance and not one of them bothered to call me or consult with me or
turn in some type of BTP, burial treatment plan that I can review. I'm pretty easy to find.
They can call one of your offices and you guys can find me. But no one has come
forward `til today. I find that to be somewhat in noncompliance.
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If you guys can turn around and just look at the picture behind you folks. It reminds me
sort of biblically of you reap what you sow. Yeah. You reap what you sow. So, what
have we been reaping all these years, the taking. The taking. Everybody yelling about
what about me? What about me? You know, and Maui has been very generous as far as
the resources, the open areas, and even the desecrations of our culture and the desecration
of our burials. We've been real lenient and we've been very giving. You know, but at
some point in time, it's gotta stop. It's just gotta stop. You reap what you sow. How
many projects have said we're gonna grow water. We're gonna give back Maui County
some water. All I hear is a taking. Eventually, you going reap what you sow. You going
end up with a desert filled with everybody's boats.
My suggestion was that Maui never have one more cemetery ever. That way we won't
need an archaeologist to figure out whose bones it is. You make a huge pit, you get every
existing cemetery now, and make an ordinance that every burial that come up from this
day forward gets thrown into the pit.
MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MS. COSTA: Everybody. There's a burial up there that deserves our respect, and there's
probably many more. The archaeologist hid it and deemed it to be a Hawaiian burial.
Then they saw the obstacles that would come about by deeming it Hawaiian. They found
an ulumaika. Then they said, oh, well it didn't belong to this burial. It just happened
down the hill from this. Ulumaika's don't roll downhill. How's that? So, he went back
in. He's asked SHPDA if he could examine and SHPDA said no, Maui SHPDA. So, he
went above his head to go find someone in Oahu who has no idea about this project and
they gave him the approval to go in. And guess what? All of a sudden it's a Chinese
man.
MR. KANESHINA: Four minutes.
MS. COSTA: Look at the integrity of this project. Look at the history of the paperwork and find
out if it is actually in compliance before you move forward. I think it would be an
injustice if the new Council Members has to go clean up whatever you decide tonight.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Joyclynn. Any questions?
. .(Applause). . .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Seeing none, Fumito Yoshisato, Jr., followed by Clare Apana.
MR. YOSHISATO: Aloha. This is my first time here, so. I was always the armchair
quarterback, talk about all this kind stuff behind everybody's back. So, here we go.
Okay. I see all this kind problems. I don't know how anything gets done 'cause
everybody right. That's how I see it. I got certain opportunities that I'd like to share at
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the end. Hopefully I can stick what I like in. You know, I was brought up with the same
values. Eh, eh, you was first, you going get your stuff first. So, I can see what their
problem is going on. But unfortunately, we live with more than one person in our lives,
so compromise gotta be made somehow in order to make decisions 'cause if it was that
easy, I would be behind there and then you guys would have to worry about your jobs.
I want, I'm for affordable housing for myself and for my kids and for my friends and
family 'cause I lost a lot of 'cm. They went to the mainland. They had to just get one
affordable house over there. So, I wanna have opportunity for other people. I already
have a house. So, there's no way I going get one place. So, it's not for me. But I wanted
other people to get the same experience I felt and how my dad felt 'cause when...I no
like get one property so I can just rent 'em out. I not get one water...I know some guys
on the water list. Some really need 'em, and some are just like eh, I can rent 'em out
some more. But what I want for me is I wanna give something to my kids. Once my
daughter was born, my son was born, oh, it's not about me anymore. Same like
everybody else who just wanna get affordable housing. It's not...once you get your kids,
it's not just for me anymore. You going live in there for so many years and then you
wanna give it to your kids. And you gotta get affordable housing. And I cannot see
affordable housing $500,000 or more. That's... affordable housing is what you can
afford, and in fact the bank going dictate what that amount is. So, it could be only
$100,000. I had friends that could only get 150, but trying to get a $650,000 house or
$500,000 in Kahului and have their parents and their uncles, everybody giving 'ern
money and suffer. And I no like see that happen. So, we gotta get affordable housing.
Now, figuring all this, one...even bad contractors. I've seen bad contractors. 1, I'm not a
contractor and I'm not a construction working, but I have to do inspections on property
and I, I've gone to one property and then I've seen hardhats and safety vests on the
ground. I say, well, what is this? Oh, immigration came down and all the guys took off.
I say, you know what, I get friends who sitting at home no more one job, but they've
been in the union and they've been working since 1983, my classmates. I said, what
about them? They was in line first. So, technically speaking, once you leave your house,
once you get out of your high school, your school years, this whoever's standing in line
first unfortunately in real life that not going happen. Going have to make compromises,
especially when we gotta deal with a lot of people.
And that's what I see so much. Took me decades to get up here. So, I really, I really feel
that -MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MR. YOSHISATO: --we all gotta get together and we gotta figure, okay, somebody's wrong,
let's figure out why we're wrong. But we gotta get this so I, other people have the same
people have the same feeling as I do, to give something more to your kids than well, try
your best. And that's pretty much it.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Yoshisato. Any questions? Seeing none, thank you for
coming. Clare Apana

. .(Applause). . .
CHAIR NISHIKI: -followed by Will Flammer. Will is the last testifier unless any of you that
want to testify can come forward and sign in. Clare Apana. Pull it down. There you go.
MS. APANA: That's alright. I just have this phobia of the mic. Thank you very much, people
of Kula, for coming out tonight. You have a great community. And I decided at the last
minute to come tonight because I live in Wailuku, and I have been, I have been struggling
with the decisions that have come down about development in my area for five years
now. And I've gotten very, very, very, very little ground broken.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Clare?
MS. APANA: And people are still suffering because of it.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Clare?
MS. APANA: Yes?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Excuse me. I don't mean to be rude again. Can you, can you speak to the
Council?
MS. APANA: Yes.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Please. Thank you.
MS. APANA: And one, one testifier said that to respect the dead but take care of the living.
And I think that was misspoken. That should be respect the dead and take care of the
living. There is no but. There is no but. We talk about all the things that are happening
to the people that are working. Perhaps we could have, in hindsight, done something
better. And we cannot keep going along the way that we are and rolling over,
compromising our burials. We have to respect the land and our burials. Each one of you
has seen what has happened. I know in Kahului, with the Palama Street wall, what
happened when we decided we needed to build on that place and forget about the people
who lived around there. We needed to go through the burials and put neighborhoods on
there, where there are three preservation lots on one street. This area is called Keahuaiwi,
the bone alter. Hawaiians don't name things frivolously. You have found one Hawaiian
burial, probably two in this AIS /ski. I do not believe this MS /sic] is complete. If you
really want to respect the iwi, you will see to it that all the mounds there are not
containing Hawaiian burials.
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I have gone on the site visit, which I hope you will do too, and you can see the mounds. I
went on a day that someone who is a person who works for the Federal government
looking at cultural sites, and he said -MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MS. APANA: --these are burial grounds. These are mounds. I do not believe they have been
adequately looked at and investigated, and I know that there is a great big question about
the firm that has done this archaeology. I would ask that the very least that you could do
is satisfy that there has been good archaeology done. Perhaps a study, an ethnographic
study, and so you can really see why is this name here on this place before you put our
affordable housing, once again, on the Hawaiian burials, or any burials, Asian burials,
any burials. We have to stop doing that. We need a better future and we need to respect
the dead where they lay because that is their place. Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Clare. Questions? Seeing none, Will Flammer. Will
is... Mr. Flammer is the last to testify.
MR. FLAMMER: I just wanted to talk very briefly about the road traffic and the intersection.
As you leave tonight, when you go down the road, you'll notice how narrow it is turning
left into the school as I did for four years with my kids. It's very dangerous. The cars get
on you fast. And when you get to that intersection, you'll see how sharp it is to the left.
Couple years ago, a woman came up the road, ran into a house, the car blew up, the house
burnt down. I don't think she survived, but I don't know if you can widen the road. But
if you can, it, it really needs it.
And secondly, the intersection, that's one of the fastest stretches of the highway. As cars
come down and they pass the elementary school, the road, the highway goes steeply
down. And cars get about 55 to 60 miles per hour at that intersection and so often people
do rolling turns. They don't stop. They kinda pull out in the intersection and then look
and have to slam on the breaks. So, I just ask if you can get a traffic light in there if you
approve the project, that, that's gonna save a life or two 'cause there'll probably be
another fatality there in the next five, ten years if you don't 'cause it's a really dangerous
intersection. And that's all I have to say. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions for Mr. Flammer? Seeing none. Anyone out
there wishing to testify, you can testify and then later sign in with our Secretary. Identify
yourself, please. Thank you.
MS. KAMAUNU: Johanna Kamaunu from Waihee. I kind of debated a long time about
whether or not to be here to testify, but some things were said tonight and I think we need
to understand them a little bit or put them into perspective. I couldn't help feeling very
sad that with all the stories we're hearing and all the stories that we know of the people
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and their issues in Maui, that we haven't come to a way of addressing all of them fairly.
Someone's not gonna be happy. And I couldn't help feeling that with all of our heads
together, we should be able to do something. But I realize the problem that we have is
that we all don't have enough information. Even with all nine of you there, and
Corp. Counsel, and the Planning Department, and everybody else, there's still not enough
information for you to help these people make a decision. And the same thing goes for
all of us. We don't have enough information to arrive at a good solution for all of us. So,
it would be nice.
I remember some years ago when Joyclynn first started testifying, she gave you folks a
title. You remember what that title was? Ministers of instruction. And I just realized
that some of the things that would help the process move along better is all of, is if all of
us, all of us had some common understandings of what's going on and the process.
We're coming from different perspectives and in doing so, we're not really looking to the
whole picture
.

I have family here tonight. And we're on opposite sides of this issue. And my family are
good people. And they're doing things for good reasons. But still we're on opposite
sides of this agenda. I don't have a solution, but I think that we need to find a way to do
that. You know, 1, thinking now, looking back, I would have thought that the GPAC
would have been a nice solution to that, but it's too late. And it was too little of what we
need today. I don't know how you going make your decision, but I need you to
understand that some of the things we forget about is the order of things. As we've been
studying, or researching through the laws, we've been finding out that there are reasons
why laws are created.
MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MS. KAMAUNU: There's a mischief that has taken place in the community that needs to be
remedied, and that's what the law is for, to remedy that situation. I think our situation
here has to start with where that mischief started. What's happening here is that the
County has been allowed, or has been working through a process that's deficient to serve
our needs, and because of that, we're having problems. And so everybody views their
perspective as being very important. We need to look back at the intent. And I hate to
say this, but even though you have the Upcountry water list and you have the Kula Ridge
people who have applied for the positions and you have construction workers, electrical
workers, everybody that might benefit by this project -MR. KANESHINA: Four minutes.
MS. KAMAUNU: --or benefit by another project... shucks, I just lost my train of thought.
..(laughs)... Thank you.
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CHAIR NISHIK1: Thank you so much. Any questions from Members tonight? Seeing none,
thank you.
... (Applause)..
CHAIR NISHIKI: I see someone approaching the podium. Identify yourself, please.
MS. DAVIS: Good evening. My name is Deanna Davis. If you were born and raised here, you
welcome affordable housing. I heard not in my backyard from some transplants. You
were welcomed with open arms when you moved here, so please show the same aloha.
We need jobs. Someone said those on the water list will provide jobs when they are
issued meters. They are people who have homes built already, they just don't have the
meters. And those who will build will need to get a permit, and good luck in getting that.
Please, my God, we need jobs. Support this project. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions? Seeing none, thank you.
. .(Applause). . .

CHAIR NISHIKI: Anyone else in the general public would like to testify? If not, Members, if
there are no objections, the Chair would close public testimony.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. I know we are getting towards a late time of the evening,
Members. 1 know that you have listened intently for five hours of testimony, close to five
hours, four or five hours of testimony. Unless there are any suggestions, the Chair is
going to recommend that we adjourn this meeting. There are departments, I'm sure, from
testimony that has been presented today that you would want to ask more questions of
So, do Members have anything they want to ask now? It is the Chair's intention of
adjourning this meeting and reconvening next Wednesday, 9:00 a.m., and hopefully, not
hopefully, and our intent would be decision making. Any comments or questions from
Committee Members?
If not, the Chair would also ask you to bring your questions to our Staff if you have any
questions. The Chair would also oblige with calling the different departments that you
need. So, any questions in regards to that requests? If not, Committee Members, I thank
you. And for the people coming this evening, thank you for your testimony. This
meeting is adjourned. . . . (gavel) . .

ADJOURN: 9:25 p.m.
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